# **BEYOND GENTRIFICATION**

## Towards More Equitable Urban Growth



## **Table of Contents**

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS1
BIOGRAPHIES OF TEAM 2
<b>THE FAILED PROMISE</b> 5 Joel Kotkin and Wendell Cox
<b>CHICAGO</b>
LOS ANGELES/ORANGE COUNTY
<b>DALLAS</b>
<b>LOOKING FORWARD</b>

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project would have been impossible without the support of the Searle Freedom Trust in Washington, D.C. and the Fieldstead Foundation in Irvine, California. The initial backing came from the board of the Center for Opportunity Urbanism in Houston: Tom Lile, Chairman, Leo Linbeck III, vice-Chairman, Richard Weekley, Larry Johnson, Walt Mischer and Alan Hassenflu.

The work in Dallas and on the conference was supported by the George W. Bush Institute. We would like to thank Ken Hersh, Holly Kuzmich, Bill McKenzie, Ioanna Pappas, Kristin Kent Spanos, Jenny Villatoro, and Enisha Williams for their invaluable help and support in this project. The authors are also grateful to the Bush Center's remarkable Events and External Affairs teams for their help in organizing the event on "Policies to Promote Inclusive Urban Growth" in conjunction with the release of this report.

We would like to acknowledge many people who helped with this project, starting with Ali Modarres, who provided the maps. In Dallas we were helped and received sage advice from Tillie Borchers, Joseph Cahoon, Duane Dankesreiter, Klaus Desmet, Jon Edmonds, Jack Matthews, Christie Myers, Doug Newby, Linda McMahon, Pamela Stein, Todd Williams, and Philip Wise.

In Chicago, we would like to thank Daniel Kay Hertz, author and research director at the Center for Tax and Budget Accountability in Chicago. We would also like to thank Abraham Lacey, Far South Community Development Corporation; Jawanza Malone, Kenwood-Oakland Community Organization; Marisa Novara, Metropolitan Planning Council; Robert Paral, Rob Paral and Associates; Jose Requena, Pilsen Alliance; Richard Rothstein, author; Haas Institute, University of California-Berkeley and Janece Simmons, Far South Community Development Corporation.

In Southern California, we acknowledge Dr. Ken Murphy for his sage counsel in analytics, as well as Andre Cabrera and Matt Heinrichs for their help preparing the data. Also, we thank Ryan Chase for his insights into the Santa Ana development process. Chad Lonski from University of Southern California and Javell Valley, a recent graduate of Chapman, did important research for this report. We would also like to extend our appreciation to Damien Goodmon, Jill Stewart, Damon Grace Yoo, Vivian Escalante, Melissa Aloifaitouli, Gustavo and Manny Flores, Jorge Castañeda, Cesar Covarrubias, Julie Leopo, John Spiak, Nancy Mejia, Paul Diebel, and Pat Velazquez.

## **Biographies of Contributors**

#### **AUTHORS**

*Cullum Clark* is Director of the George W. Bush Institute-SMU Economic Growth Initiative and Adjunct Professor of Economics at SMU in Dallas. As Director, he leads the Bush Institute's work on domestic economic policy, including programs focused on Opportunity and Ownership and on Fiscal Reform. Cullum worked for 25 years in the investment industry, at two Wall Street firms and then as founder and president of a Dallas family office. He has served on the board or investment committee of numerous non-profits and early-stage businesses. He earned his PhD in Economics at SMU in 2017. His research and policy interests include fiscal policy, monetary policy, economic geography and urban economics, and economic growth. He also earned his undergraduate degree at Yale and a Master's degree at Harvard. Cullum and his wife Nita live in Dallas and have three daughters.

*Wendell Cox* is a senior fellow at the Center for Opportunity Urbanism in Houston and the Frontier Centre for Public Policy in Canada. He was appointed to three terms on the Los Angeles County Transportation Commission, served on the Amtrak Reform Council and served as a visiting professor at the Conservatoire National des Arts et Metiers, a Paris university.

*Joel Kotkin* is the RC Hobbs Presidential Fellow in urban futures at Chapman University and director of the Chapman Center for Demographics and Policy and executive director of the Center for Opportunity Urbanism in Houston, Texas. He is author of eight books and co-editor of the recently released *Infinite Suburbia*. He also serves as executive director of the widely read website www.newgeography.com and is a regular contributor to the *Orange County Register*, *Forbes. com*, *Real Clear Politics*, the *Daily Beast* and the *City Journal*.

*Karla López del Río* is a community development executive committed to supporting low- and moderate-income families build wealth and thriving communities. Her work fosters public-private-grassroots partnerships resulting in innovative community-led projects, affordable housing solutions, homeownership opportunities, and small business development across Southern California. Karla contributes to the field her insight as a first-generation immigrant, a background in real estate, experience in social enterprise management, as well as a Bachelor's in Development from the University of California, Berkeley. She has received awards from UC Berkeley's Blum Center for Developing Economies and NeighborWorks America in the categories of poverty alleviation and community building.

**Pete Saunders** is a writer and researcher whose work focuses on urbanism and public policy. Pete has been the editor/ publisher of the *Corner Side Yard*, an urbanist blog, since 2012. Pete is also an urban affairs contributor to *Forbes Magazine's* online platform. Pete's writings have been published widely in traditional and internet media outlets, including the feature article in the December 2018 issue of *Planning Magazine*. Pete has more than twenty years' experience in planning, economic development, and community development, with stops in the public, private and non-profit sectors. He lives in Chicago.

*Marshall Toplansky* is Clinical Assistant Professor of Management Science at Chapman University's Argyros School of Business and Economics, and Research Fellow at the university's C. Larry Hoag Center for Real Estate. He is also Senior Advisor of The Cicero Group, based in Salt Lake City, Utah. A pioneer in the use of big data and sentiment analysis, Marshall is formerly Managing Director at KPMG, and co-founder of the firm's Lighthouse Center of Excellence for Data & Analytics.

#### **RESEARCH TEAM**

*Andre Cabrera* (data and analytics) earned his Bachelor of Sciences degree in Business Administration in June 2018 from the Argyros School of Business at Chapman University. Currently, he is a data scientist and analyst in the Media & Entertainment industry.

*Matthew Heinrichs* (database expert) earned a Bachelor of Sciences degree in Psychology from Crean College of Health and Behavioral Sciences at Chapman University in 2016. He is currently enrolled in Chapman's Master of Business Administration program and will be graduating in the Spring of 2019.

**Zina Klapper** (editor) is a writer/editor/journalist with many years of national credits. Most recently, she edited and helped develop a signature 1,200-page volume of 52 essays for MITs Center for Advanced Urbanism, scheduled for publication by Princeton Architectural Press in 2017. During the past decade, her international media outreach and writing for the Levy Economics Institute of Bard College has included numerous commentaries on major news outlets worldwide.

*Alicia Kurimska* (lead researcher and copyeditor) is a research associate at the Center for Opportunity Urbanism and Chapman University's Center for Demographics and Policy. She is also an editor for NewGeography.com, a website focused on economics, demographics, and policy. She graduated from Chapman University with a degree in history.

*Kenneth E. Murphy* (technical consultant) is the associate provost responsible for leading the academic operations of Chapman University. He is a leader in implementing business analytics at the University with the goal of applying data driven decision-making to academic, business and social challenges. He is the business leader of the university-wide business intelligence project, "Panther Analytics", as well as a visionary for process improvement and technology implementation projects in academic operations. Additional duties include managing learning and office spaces, hiring of lecturers, scheduling of classes and allocating other academic resources to advance Chapman's mission of delivering a personalized education of distinction.

**Chad Lonski** (researcher) is a recent graduate of the University of Southern California holding a B.S. in Real Estate Development and a minor in Architecture. He currently works for Melia Homes, a residential developer based in Irvine, CA, serving as a Land Acquisition Analyst assisting with financial underwriting and forward planning research. During his time at USC he held internships with the County of Orange Development Services (Planning) Department, residential developer The Olson Company, and the Reason Foundation as a Transportation Policy Research Intern.

Ali Modarres (geographer) is the Director of Urban Studies at University of Washington Tacoma. He served as the editor of *Cities: The International Journal of Urban Policy and Planning* from 1999 to 2017. Dr. Modarres earned his Ph.D. in geography from the University of Arizona and holds master and bachelor degrees in landscape architecture from the same institution. He specializes in urban geography and his primary research and publication interests are the socio-spatial urban dynamics of American cities. Some of his recent publications appear in *Current Opinions in Environmental Sustainability, Current Research on Cities, Transport Geography*, and *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*.

*Charlie Stephens* (social media coordinator) works with leaders to weave new identities and frameworks that build strong brands and create thriving communities. He is currently a Senior Analyst at the brand consulting firm, Innovation Protocol, where he has worked with companies such as PayPal, Korn Ferry, Bureau Veritas, and the Diocese of Orange. Charlie has also performed research for MIT's Future of Suburbia and Chapman University's Building Cities for People, and has co-authored articles for the Orange County Register and The Daily Beast. Charlie holds a dual degree in Business Administration and Public Relations/Advertising from Chapman University, and an MBA from Chapman's Argyros School of Business and Economics.

*Alex Thomas* (researcher) is from San Jose, CA, and is currently a senior at Chapman University pursuing a B.A. in Political Science. He has worked for the Metropolitan Policy Program at the Brookings Institution in Washington, D.C., and hopes to further his interest in public policy through continued study.

*Javell Valley* (researcher) is a 2018 graduate from the Communications Studies program at Chapman University. A native of Las Vegas, he works on poverty issues not only in this project but at his church in Southern California.



## The Failed Promise: Gentrification and The American City

Introduction by Joel Kotkin and Wendell Cox

A metropolitan economy, if it is working well, is constantly transforming many poor people into middle-class people, many illiterates into skilled people, many greenhorns into competent citizens... Cities don't lure the middle class. They create it.--- Jane Jacobs<sup>1</sup>

The past two decades have been heady times for America's urban cores. After drifting towards decrepitude since the 1970s, many core cities have experienced real, and often bracing, turnarounds, particularly in the urban centers of our largest metropolitan areas. Yet there is concern that revitalization has often left part of these cities better off, to the detriment of many residents whose neighborhoods have been transformed.

At the center of this perceived, and sometimes real, recovery has been "gentrification," which a 1978 U.S. Housing and Urban Development working paper described as "… a newly-coined term" that "has come to mean the process by which a neighborhood occupied by lower-income households undergoes revitalization or reinvestment through the arrival of upper-income households."<sup>2</sup>

The term was first used in 1964 to describe developments in Inner London by sociologist Ruth Glass, who wrote: "Once this process of "gentrification" starts in a district, it goes on rapidly until all or most of the original working class occupiers are displaced, and the whole social character of the district is changed."<sup>3</sup> By the 1970s and 1980s, gentrification had emerged in US inner cities.<sup>4</sup>

Gentrification is generally an urban core issue. It can occur either organically, as a result of market forces, as a result of conscious public policies, or a combination of both. The attention of this report is principally on measures that can be controlled by governments, especially public policies that can exacerbate the negative impacts on middle and working class residents through gentrification.

Direct policy interventions include examples such as tax incentives (like tax increment financing), subsidies or urban renewal projects, which typically rely on "eminent domain."<sup>5</sup> Other policy interventions could have a less direct but important impact, such as significant public infrastructure spending on urban rail lines or urban containment policies, which drive up the price of land.<sup>6</sup>

Nonetheless, displacement is real and a source of concern not only among low-income communities but also more broadly in public policy. The extent of displacement is dramatically illustrated in Washington, D.C. and Portland, OR, two major metropolitan areas (over 1,000,000 in population) that include the municipalities evaluated as having the third and fourth fastest gentrification rates by *Realtor.com*.<sup>7</sup> Both have seen substantial displacement of their African-American populations.<sup>8</sup> In Portland, 10,000 of the 38,000 residents of its historic African-American section, Albina, have been "pushed to other parts of the city."<sup>9</sup> The concern about gentrification and its consequences on low-income and increasingly middle-income households is by no means abating.

Gentrification has often been perceived as a "back to the city" phenomenon, consisting of residents who forsake the suburbs for inner cities. There is virtually no evidence at the metropolitan area level (the functional city) that there has been any such net movement. Neil Smith of CCNY has been widely cited for his theory of gentrification work that concluded: "Gentrification is a back to the city movement all right, but of capital rather than people."<sup>10</sup>

Urban revitalization induced displacement creates a conundrum described by the National Urban Coalition as: "The benefits of a strengthened tax base and some gains in residential and commercial revitalization are clashing with the deprivation, frustration and anger of those who are becoming the new urban nomads."<sup>11</sup> The fundamental problem: a neighborhood "improves" through urban revitalization, but its residents are disadvantaged by being forced out.

Often, the new urban core residents are educated, young professionals. This notion has been further bolstered by decisions such as Amazon's choice to locate its expanded headquarters near the urban centers of Washington and New York. The globalized urban core, it is argued, represents the future, with little need for them to worry much about their own periphery, as well as other cities and towns.<sup>12</sup> Some also proclaim that urban cores have emerged as the dominant drivers of the American economy.<sup>13</sup>

#### THE LIMITS OF GENTRIFICATION

Yet upon closer examination this is a vast overstatement. The spurt of urban core growth that occurred immediately after the housing bust was short lived. The preponderance of metropolitan growth has returned to the suburbs and exurbs, as had been the case at least since the late 1940s.<sup>14</sup>

What occurred instead was significant in changing both perceptions and the reality in many cities. In what started as a largely organic process, certain groups, notably young people, began reclaiming parts of the urban core, albeit at the cost of rapidly rising rents and crowding for residents, a pattern that we see increasingly in many other cities.<sup>15</sup>

### Population Trend: 2010-2012/2016 53 MAJOR METROPOLITAN AREAS



The initial success of gentrification inspired cities to focus their revitalization strategy on accelerating this movement, often using public funds of financial incentives. This conscious strategy rested in part on the ground-breaking work of University of Toronto's Richard Florida. His central focus was on the importance of luring a "creative class" of young professionals who would not only come into the city for opportunity but stay there, re-creating the dynamic grassroots economy and thriving urban middle class. Yet today, even Florida admits that this phase of the great urban revival is now "over".<sup>16</sup>

### **City Sector Model Criteria**

CITY SECTOR & Relationship to City	Criteria 1	Criteria 2
Pre-WW2 Urban Core : Downtown (URBAN CORE-CBD) (in physical and functional city)	Employment density >19,999 per square mile	
Pre-WW2 Urban Core: Outside Downtown (URBAN CORE-INNER RING) (in physical and functional city)	In principal urban area (AND) Population density >7,499 density per square mile (AND) Transit, Walk & Bike Share >19.9%	(OR) In pr. urban area (&) Median year house built before 1946
Post-WW2 Suburban : Earlier (EARLIER SUBURB) (in physical and functional city)	Not URBAN CORE (AND) Not EXURB	(AND) Median year house built before 1980
Post-WW2 Suburban : Later (LATER SUBURB) (in physical and functional city)	Not URBAN CORE (AND) Not EXURB	(AND) Median year house built after 1979
Exurban (EXURB) (In functional city, not physical city)	Outside 2010 principal urban area (largest urban area in the metropolitan area).	(OR) Under 250 density per square mile

However, if the trend has changed, as Florida has suggested, policies remain stuck in the "creative class" paradigm. In their desperation to attract hipsters and tech workers, many cities invested heavily in arts districts, cultural installations, and sports stadia, often using scarce public dollars that could have been otherwise spent to improve basic infrastructure, education and create long-term jobs. Most economists believe stadia have little long-term economic benefit---except to the owners and those who can afford to attend the games.<sup>17</sup>



Many cities invested massively in transit, notably rail lines, hoping to reduce auto use. Despite implementation in many cities, transit ridership has either stagnated or declined, although this is rarely mentioned in reportage.<sup>18</sup> Bus service, critical to poor and working-class residents, has often been reduced while rail service, which serves more affluent riders, has expanded.<sup>19</sup>

Many others have emphasized the construction of high-density housing, which is in large part funded by foreign investors who often work through shell companies. This has created housing that is both expensive and often unoccupied for much of the year. Nationwide, as much as 80 to 90 percent of new product is luxury oriented and not for middle- or working-class families who desperately need affordable housing.<sup>20</sup>

The limits of gentrification can be seen by looking at the latest demographic and economic information. Over the past few years, the movement of people out of the largest core cities has increased, as they seek more affordable locales. Among the core districts of the metropolitan areas with more than 1,000,000 population, there was a small loss of only 10,000 net domestic migrants in 2012, which grew to an outflow of nearly 440,000 by 2017. Meanwhile, net domestic migration has turned negative among the metropolitan areas over 1,000,000 population, while turning more positive in those with 500,000 to 1,000,000 in population.



In New York, a city coterminous with five counties, the net domestic migration loss has been 1.1 million since 2010. New York's borough of Brooklyn, the epicenter of early 21<sup>st</sup> Century urban growth, lost population in 2017. Net domestic migration has plummeted in San Francisco by 80 percent since the early 2010s.<sup>21</sup> The key here has been surging prices which eat up much of the big city wage "premium" that some booster boasts about.<sup>22</sup>

Instead of clustering in large urban cores, nearly all the urban growth in the country continues to take place in suburbs and exurbs.<sup>23</sup> This is particularly marked among aging millennials who are headed, like their parents, to suburban areas. Most of the growth among millennials now takes place outside the urban core, which account for only 21 percent of the growth in our largest 53 metropolitan areas.



Derived from Census Bureau data

Figure 5

6



Much the same can be said about the economy. Over the past twenty years many core cities have improved, as HG Wells predicted over a century ago as "a bazaar, a great gallery. And places of concourse and rendezvous".<sup>24</sup> But for the most part they have not generated more jobs. Today, the proportion of jobs in the urban core and adjacent areas remains largely as it was in 2000.



To be sure, an elite, well-paid and educated demographic has raised incomes, sometimes dramatically, in the urban core. But these represent a minute portion of the urban population, much less the metropolitan area.

#### **NO PLACE FOR THE WORKING CLASS**

Perhaps nothing demonstrates the limits of gentrification more than its inability to do anything to address the problems of middle- and working-class families. Richard Florida, in his book *The New Urban Crisis*, makes clear that the "creative class" gentrification strategy has failed to improve the lives of most city residents.

"If the old urban crisis was defined by the flight of business, jobs, and the middle class to the suburbs, the New Urban Crisis is defined by the back-to-the-city movement of the affluent and the educated—accompanied by rising inequality, deepening economic segregation, and increasingly unaffordable housing."<sup>25</sup>

It is critical to understand the geography of cities. The relatively small populations of downtowns often have done better, but overall the surrounding areas have not. In the city of Philadelphia, whose central core has rebounded between 2000 and 2014, for every district that gained in income, two suffered income declines.<sup>26</sup> Similarly, research by urban analysts Joe Cortright and Dillon Mahmoudi shows that the number of high poverty (greater than 30% below the poverty line) neighborhoods in the US has tripled since 1970 from 1,100 to 3,100.<sup>27</sup>

It seems clear that gentrification has not benefited the poor and may well have harmed them by spiking housing prices and, perhaps less obviously, restructuring urban economies in ways that hurt blue collar workers. Reporters and politicians might swoon over the latest "hip" urban manifestation, but the poverty rate is still two-thirds higher in urban cores than in the suburbs.<sup>28</sup>

Crime, which was dropping during the period of the most intense gentrification, has begun to worsen in many cities. In the first six months of 2015 in Chicago, someone was shot every 150 minutes. Homicides have risen in such cities as Baltimore, New Orleans and St. Louis. This crime is heavily concentrated in poorer areas; five percent of city streets, according to one study, create half of city crime nationwide.<sup>29</sup>

Not surprisingly, many working-class urban core residents feel gentrification offers them little. Cities tussle to bring in high-tech jobs but few poor inner-city residents are likely to work as programmers for Google or Amazon.<sup>30</sup> The San Francisco area experienced population losses among African Americans from 2010 to 2017, ranging from 3.6 percent in Oakland to 7.2 percent in San Francisco and 10.1 percent in San Jose. The tech powerhouse city of Portland (Oregon) saw its African American population drop 8.4 percent. The cities of Chicago (10.7 percent), Detroit (9.7 percent) and Cleveland also suffered African American population losses.<sup>31</sup> There are serious concerns in each of these places about gentrification induced displacement. Notes Harry Alford, President of the National Black Chamber of Commerce:

"When I was growing up in Ventura County we would drive up and visit relatives in San Francisco. The city was about 30 percent Black and had thriving Black neighborhoods like the "Filmore" area. Then, one day in the 1970's they came in with bulldozers and started leveling buildings and gutting the Filmore via imminent domain. The Black population of San Francisco quickly dropped to 18 percent by the 1970's and now, today, it is below 3 percent. That 3 percent is predominantly living under the poverty level and is being pushed out to extinction. They first pushed the Black masses to Oakland. Now, the gentrification is happening in Oakland. Where do Black folks of modest means go? One thing is for sure, they are getting the Hell out of these gentrified areas."<sup>32</sup>

These concerns have spread from the earlier locations to more recently gentrifying cities like Los Angeles, Atlanta, and Denver.<sup>33</sup> In some cases, this has even led to vandalism designed to repel potential gentrifiers.<sup>34</sup>

Overall, the cities most widely associated with urban revival also suffer some of the worst evidence of homelessness, poor sanitation and overall breakdown of society. They may be role models for real estate speculators and progressive politicians, but not so much for the working classes.<sup>35</sup>



Yet despite these shortcomings urban analyst Aaron Renn suggests that city leaders are little concerned about these trends, and support policies that are likely to exacerbate them:

"None of these forces appear to make the upscale classes of Chicago sad. You certainly don't hear anyone sounding the alarm about black population loss and saying that the city needs to do something about it. In fact, the city's ineffective policing would appear to be a contributor to driving blacks out, meaning black population decline is de facto public policy."<sup>36</sup>

#### THE DECLINE OF THE URBAN MIDDLE CLASS

The largest gaps between the bottom and top quintiles of median incomes in the 53 major metropolitan areas, as reported by Pew Research, are in some of the most progressive metropolitan areas, such as San Francisco (#1), New York (#2), San Jose (#3), Los Angeles (#4), and Boston (#5).<sup>37</sup> Clearly the growth of downtown and the decline of middle class neighborhoods means that urban cores are going to continue losing families. Urban cores have dramatically lower percentages of children than suburbs and exurbs.



In many cases, gentrification resembles something of a "movable feast" as developers build expensive and dense housing for a relatively small sector of largely young, and childless, households. These populations tend to be short-timers who are indulging the "urban phase" of their life.



Residing at Same Address: All Households

Allan Mallach, in On the Edge: America's Middle Neighborhoods, points out that many of the middle and working class neighborhoods that served as the ballast --- and supplied the workforce --- for a diverse urban economy are systematically being undermined.<sup>38</sup> Teachers, firemen and police officers are struggling to afford homes in many of America's major cities, according to a new study from Trulia, a real estate website.<sup>39</sup> This also applies to many skilled blue-collar professions such as technicians, construction workers and mechanics.<sup>40</sup> Inclusive economic growth --- the core value of this paper --- is now all too rarely found in American cities, and virtually never in those that have seen gentrification.<sup>41</sup>

#### THE PLAN FOR THIS REPORT

People, of course, do not live in cities *per se* but in places with their own unique histories, social trajectories and economies. To understand what is going on in urban America, we looked deeply at three specific cities, with analysis conducted by people expert in that geography.



Number of Census Tracts Meeting Gentrification Income Criteria - 1990 to 2014 Los Angeles, Chicago and Dallas-Fort Worth Metropolitan Areas

We start with Chicago, the quintessential American city, and among the first places in the country to experience large scale gentrification. Urban affairs analyst Pete Saunders, a longtime local resident, demonstrates how the city of Chicago has experienced a remarkable transition in and around its urban core, one of the most attractive central districts in the world. Yet this revival, he points out, has bypassed much of the city's poorer wards, populated largely by African-Americans and Latinos, causing widespread resentment in these communities.

Following Chicago, we look at the Los Angeles area, with its more recent gentrification. Researchers Marshall Toplansky, Ken Murphy, and Karla López del Río note that Los Angeles has concentrated wealth in its long disdained downtown, fueled by massive investment from both the public and private sectors, causing gentrification in some nearby neighborhoods.<sup>42</sup> Yet, overall, the LA area suffers some of the nation's worst levels of poverty, and soaring rents have convinced many in the city that real estate speculation will force them out either to further flung areas or, in all too many cases, the streets.<sup>43</sup>

Finally, we focus on Dallas, the core city of arguably one of the most successful large urban areas in this century. Dallas's leaders have focused heavily on the downtown area, which has historically lagged the rest of the region. In Dallas, notes analyst Cullum Clark, virtually all economic and demographic growth continues to occur far from the urban core. Attempts to gentrify the central area have had some success, but the city's predominately minority southside has continued to suffer from persistent disinvestment and rising poverty.<sup>44</sup>

After our three specific reports, we will summarize our findings and look towards possible alternative policies that can spark more inclusive growth. Our hope is that this discussion will lead policy-makers, business and community leaders to develop a new model for urban growth, one that does not leave so many of our neighborhoods, and the people who live there, as orphans in their own cities.

#### Endnotes:

- 1 Howard Husock, "Jane Jacobs, 1916 2006," *City Journal*, April 27, 2006, <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/jane-jacobs-1916%E2%80%932006-10168.html</u>.
- <sup>2</sup> Included in a U.S. Senate committee report, "Whither or Whether Urban Distress," commencing on page 16, quotation on page 32, https://www.jec.senate.gov/reports/96th%20Congress/Is%20the%20Urban%20Crisis%20Over%20(942).pdf.
- <sup>3</sup> Centre for Urban Studies, *London Aspects of Change* (London: MacGibbon & Kee, 1965), <u>https://www.worldcat.org/title/london-aspects-of-change/oclc/500175768?referer=di&ht=edition;</u> "How Ruth Glass shaped the way we approach our cities," University College London Urban Laboratory, January 13, 2015, <u>http://www.ucl.ac.uk/urbanlab/news/ruth-glass-seminar</u>.
- <sup>4</sup> "Focus on Gentrification," NYU Furman Center, June 2016, <u>http://furmancenter.org/files/sotc/</u> <u>Part\_1\_Gentrification\_SOCin2015\_9JUNE2016. pdf;</u> Jonathan Wynn and Andrew Deener, "Gentrification? Bring It," *The Conversation*, October 10, 2017, <u>https://theconversation.com/gentrification-bring-it-82107</u>.
- Karen J. Gibson, "Bleeding Albina: A History of Community Disinvestment, 1940 2000," *Transforming Anthropology* 15, no. 1 (April 2007): 3 25, <u>http://kingneighborhood.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/BLEEDING-ALBINA\_-A-HISTORY-OF-COMMUNITY-DISINVESTMENT-1940%E2%80%932000.pdf.</u>
- <sup>6</sup> Alex Anas, "The Costs and Benefits of Fragmented Metropolitan Governance and the New Regionalist Policies," *Planning & Markets* Vol. 2, <u>http://www-pam.usc.edu/volume2/v2i1a2s1.html</u>; Samuel R. Staley, Jefferson G. Edgens, and Gerard C.S. Mildner, "A Line in the Land: Urban-growth Boundaries, Smart Growth, and Housing Affordability," Reason Public Policy Institute, 1999, <u>https://reason.org/wpcontent/uploads/files/c5ba9be86e1bda65352dcf0e87a46c5a.pdf</u>; Wendell Cox, "Urban Containment, Endangered Working Families and Beleagured Minorities," *New Geography*, October 4, 216, <u>http://www.newgeography.com/content/005407-urban-containmentendangered-working-families-and-beleaguered-minorities.</u>
- Yuqing Pan, "The U.S. Cities That Are Gentrifying the Fastest You'll Never Guess No. 1," *Realtor*, January 23, 2017, <u>https://www.realtor.com/news/trends/10-surprising-cities-that-are-gentrifying-the-fastest/.</u>
- 8 Harry C. Alford, "Gentrification: high tech ethnic cleansing," Black Metropolis Convention & Tourism Council, July 27, 2018, <u>https://bviconline.info/gentrification-high-tech-ethnic-cleansing/</u>; Natalie Delgadillo, "D.C. Is Being Sued For Gentrifying. Here's What To Know About the Case," *DCist*, June 15, 2018, <u>https://dcist.com/story/18/06/15/dc-is-being-sued-for-gentrifying-he/</u>.
- 9 Patrick Sisson, "In Portland, a neighborhood designs its own solution to displacement," *Curbed*, June 26, 2018, <u>https://www.curbed.com/2018/6/26/17506094/portland-neighborhood-displacement-gentrification-albina/</u>, Lauren Ackerman, "Albina, Portland (1870 )," *BlackPast.Org*, <u>https://blackpast.org/aaw/albina-portland-1870</u>; <u>http://www.newgeography.com/content/001110-the-white-city</u>.
- <sup>10</sup> Neil Smith, *The New Urban Frontier: Gentrification and the Revanchist City* (Abingdon, UK: Routledge, 1996), 70.
- <sup>11</sup> *Displacement: City neighborhoods in transition* (Washington, DC: National Urban Coalition, 1978).
- Emily Badger, "What Happens When the Richest U.S. Cities Turn to the World?" *The New York Times*, December 22, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/22/upshot/the-great-disconnect-megacities-go-global-but-lose-local-links.html</u>.
- William A. Galston, "Why Cities Boom While Towns Struggle," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 13, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-</u>
  <sup>13</sup> cities-boom-while-towns-struggle-1520983492?mod=ITP\_opinion\_0&tesla=y.
- <sup>14</sup> Calculated from American Community Survey trend 2007/2011 to 2012/2016, using City Sector Model.
- <sup>15</sup> "Report Analyzes New York City's Gentrifying Neighborhoods and Finds Dramatic Demographic Shifts," NYU Furman Center, May 9, 2016, <u>http://furmancenter.org/thestoop/entry/new-report-analyzes-new-york-citys-gentrifying-neighborhoods-and-finds-dram</u>.
- Richard Florida, "The Urban Revival Is Over," The New York Times, September 1, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/01/opinion/cities-suburbs-housing-crime.html</u>.
- Scott A. Wolla, "The Economics of Subsidizing Sports Stadiums," Economic Research Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, May 2017, https:// research.stlouisfed.org/publications/page1-econ/2017-05-01/the-economics-of-subsidizing-sports-stadiums/; Ty Schalter, "Why NFL Stadiums Are the Modern Day Cathedral," *Bleacher Report*, April 25, 2012, http://bleacherreport.com/articles/1159057-why-nfl-stadiumsare-the-modern-day-cathedral; Justin Owen, "Nashville Taxpayers Subsidize Soccer. What's Next, Curling?" *The Wall Street Journal*, January 19, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/nashville-taxpayers-subsidize-soccer-whats-next-curling-1516403555.

- Wendell Cox, "Evaluating Urban Rail," New Geography, December 5, 2014, <u>http://www.newgeography.com/content/004789-evaluating-urban-rail;</u> Wendell Cox, "Los Angeles Transit Ridership Losses Lead National Decline," New Geography, November 15, 2017, <u>http://www.newgeography.com/content/005800-los-angeles-transit-ridership-losses-lead-national-decline;</u> Adam Nagourney, "The Capital of Car Culture, Los Angeles Warms Up to Transit," The New York Times, July 20, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/21/us/the-capital-of-car-culture-los-angeles-warms-to-mass-transit.html</u>.
- <sup>19</sup> David Harrison, "America's Buses Lose Risers, Imperiling Their Future," <u>The Wall Street Journal</u>, August 12, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/americas-city-buses-lose-momentum-1502539200.

Diana Olick, "Major apartment developer: 'There is an acute crisis headed our way," CNBC, February 16, 2018, https://www.cnbc.

com/2018/02/16/major-apartment-developer-there-is-an-acute-crisis-headed-our-way.html; Nadia Balint, "8 out of 10 new apartment buildings were high end in 2017, trend carries on into 2018," Rent Café, September 21, 2018, https://www.rentcafe.com/blog/rental-market/

- <sup>20</sup> luxury-apartments/8-out-of-10-new-apartment-buildings-were-high-end-in-2017-trend-carries-on-into-2018/; Matt Levin, "Data Dig: Are foreign investors driving up real estate," Cal Matters, March 7, 2018, <u>https://calmatters.org/articles/data-dig-are-foreign-investors-driving-up-real-estate-in-your-california-neighborhood/</u>; Louise Story and Stephanie Saul, "Stream of Foreign Wealth Flows to Elite New York Real Estate," February 7, 2015, *The New York Times*, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/08/nyregion/stream-of-foreign-wealth-flows-to-time-warner-condos.html</u>; Sam Roberts, "Homes Dark and Lifeless, Kept by Out-Of-Towners," *The New York Times*, July 6, 2011, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/07/nyregion/more-apartments-are-empty-yet-rented-or-owned-census-finds.html</u>.
- 21 US Census Bureau estimates.
- 22 Matthew Yglesias, "The American Economy Isn't Actually Becoming More Concentrated," *Vox*, April 14, 2017, <u>https://www.vox.com/new-money/2017/4/14/15289510/economic-concentration-myth.</u>
- 23 Based on the City Sector Model, see Figure 5.
- H.G. Wells, Anticipations of the Reaction of Mechanical and Scientific Progress Upon Human Life and Thought (Mineola, NY: Dover Books, 1999), 32.
- <sup>25</sup> Richard Florida, "Mapping the New Urban Crisis," *CityLab*, April 13, 2017, <u>https://www.citylab.com/equity/2017/04/new-urban-crisis-index/521037/.</u>
- 26 Scott Calvert, "For More U.S. Cities, Downtown is a Center of Economic Strength," Wall Street Journal, August 5, 2016, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/for-more-cities-downtown-is-a-center-of-economic-strength-1470389405.</u>
- Joe Cortright and Dillon Mahmoudi, "Lost in Place," *City Observatory*, 2014, <u>http://cityobservatory.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/</u> LostinPlace 12.4.pdf; Danielle Kurtzleben, "The Economic Threat to Cities Isn't Gentrification; It's The Opposite," *Vox*, December 9, 2014, https://www.vox.com/2014/12/9/7334013/city-poverty-mobility-gentrification.
- <sup>28</sup> Derived from American Community Survey 2012/6.
- Francesca Mirabile and Daniel Nass, "What's the Homicide Capital in America? Murder Rates in U.S. Cities, Ranked." *The Trace*, September 27, 2018, <u>https://www.thetrace.org/2018/04/highest-murder-rates-us-cities-list/</u>; Max Rust, Scott Calvert, and Shibani Mahtani, "Murder in America: What Makes Cities More Dangerous," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 26, 2017, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/murder-in-america-what-makes-cities-more-dangerous-1514293200</u>; Heather MacDonald, "In Denial About Crime," *City Journal*, Winter 2016, <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/denial-about-crime-14118.html</u>.
- Nick Madigan, "A Vibrant Turnaround for a Neglected Charleston Neighborhood," *The New York Times*, August 29, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/29/business/a-vibrant-turnaround-for-a-neglected-charleston-neighborhood.html;</u> Katie Benner, "With Snap's IPO, Los Angeles Prepares to Embrace New Tech Millionaires," *The New York Times*, February 20, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/20/technology/snap-ipo-los-angeles-real-estate.html</u>; Aria Bendix, "Hudson Yards is the most expensive real estate development in US history. Here's what its \$25 billion future could look like," *Business Insider*, September 30, 2018, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/inside-hudson-yards-most-expensive-real-estate-development-in-us-2018-9</u>; Laura Kusisto, "Los Angeles Looks to Ban Major Real-Estate Developments," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 16, 2017, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/los-angeles-looks-to-rein-in-real-estate-development-1487264305</u>; Alejandro Lazo, "San Francisco Park Reservation System Rankles Public," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 29, 2016, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/san-francisco-park-reservation-system-rankles-public-1464514206</u>.
- Calculated from American Community Survey 2010 and 2017.
- <sup>32</sup> "Gentrification: high tech ethnic cleansing."
- Helen Raleigh, "Gentrification Provokes a Coffee Clash in Denver's Five Points," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 22, 2017, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/gentrification-provokes-a-coffee-clash-in-denvers-five-points-1513983831</u>; Cameron McWhirter, "Atlanta's Growing Pains Are Getting Worse," *The Wall Street Journal*, August 31, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/atlantas-growing-pains-are-getting-worse-1535707800</u>.

- Alene Tchekmedyian and Joseph Serna, "'I think it's arson': Developer suspects political motives as officials probe latest Bay Area fire," *The Los Angeles Times*, July 10, 2017, <u>https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-oakland-construction-fires-20170710-story.html</u>; "Is Boyle Heights Coffee Shop Vandalism An Anti-Gentrification Message?" *CBS Los Angeles*, July 19, 2017, <u>https://losangeles.cbslocal.com/2017/07/19/boyle-heights-vandalism-gentrification/</u>.
- Alex Titus, "Left Coast Lawlessness," *City Journal*, June 19, 2018, <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/left-coast-lawlessness-15976.html</u>; Timothy Egan, "Dystopia by the Bay," *The New York Times*, December 5, 2013, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/06/opinion/dystopia-by-the-bay.html</u>; Andy Ngo, "Anarchy Breaks Out in Portland, With the Mayor's Blessing," August 3, 2018, *The Wall Street Journal*, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/anarchy-breaks-out-in-portland-with-the-mayors-blessing-1533331454</u>.
- <sup>36</sup> Aaron M. Renn, "Population Transformation in Pittsburgh and Chicago," *Urbanophile*, March 29, 2018, <u>https://www.urbanophile.com/2018/03/29/population-transformation-in-pittsburgh-and-chicago/</u>.
- <sup>37</sup> Calculated from household size adjusted median household incomes at the 20 and 80 percentile levels from data in <u>http://www.pewresearch.</u> <u>org/fact-tank/2018/09/06/the-american-middle-class-is-stable-in-size-but-losing-ground-financially-to-upper-income-families/</u>.
- Aaron M. Renn, "The Lifeblood of Cities," *City Journal*, January 9, 2018, <u>https://www.city-journal.org/html/lifeblood-cities-15639.html</u>.
- 39 Cheryl Young, "Teacher, Teacher, Can You Live here?" Trulia, April 12, 2017, https://www.trulia.com/research/affordable-housing/.
- <sup>40</sup> Jed Kolko, "The Jobs Priced Out of Expensive Metros," *Indeed Hiring Lab*, May 17, 2018, <u>https://www.hiringlab.org/2018/05/17/jobs-priced-expensive-metros/.</u>
- <sup>41</sup> Alan Berube and Chad Shearer, "The Surprisingly Short List of Metros Areas Achieving Inclusive Economic Growth," *Brookings Institution*, April 27, 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2017/04/27/the-surprisingly-short-list-of-u-s-metro-areas-achieving-inclusive-economic-growth/.</u>
- <sup>42</sup> Balazs Szekely, "Downtown LA's 90014 Heads the List of Fastest-Gentrifying ZIPs Since the Turn of the Millennium," *Rent Café*, February 26, 2018, https://www.rentcafe.com/blog/rental-market/real-estate-news/top-20-gentrified-zip-codes/.
- <sup>43</sup> Ben Bergman, "Los Angeles still has more people in poverty than any big city in America, Census says," *SCPR*, September 15, 2016, <u>https://www.scpr.org/news/2016/09/15/64657/census-los-angeles-still-has-more-people-in-povert/</u>.
- <sup>44</sup> Bruce A. Weber, J. Matthew Fannin, Sam M. Cordes, and Thomas G. Johnson, "Upward Mobility of Low-Income Youth in Metropolitan, Micropolitan, and Rural America," *The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 672, no. 1 (July 1, 2017): 103-122, Jhttps://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0002716217713477.



## **Chicago: A Tale of Two Very Different Cities**

By Pete Saunders



Figure 1: Chicago Skyline. Source: archdaily.com

On its surface, the city of Chicago exhibits many of the characteristics associated with gentrification in the nation's top global cities, like New York, Boston, and Washington, D.C. on the East Coast, and San Francisco and Seattle on the West Coast. It has a gleaming downtown booming with new construction; surrounding neighborhoods with large concentrations of young, educated and affluent urbanites; and dense, walkable areas adjacent to transit, retail, entertainment and institutional development that has sprouted to serve the rapidly rising demographic. The revitalization apparent in the nation's 'superstar' cities is visible in Chicago.

A deeper look into Chicago, the Midwest's largest city, as well as its economic and cultural capital, shows that it exhibits just as many traits commonly found in its surrounding area. It is at the forefront of revitalization in a region that still suffers from the loss of manufacturing employment and from rigid segregation patterns established during the Great Migration.

#### CHICAGO'S GENTRIFICATION CATALYSTS

It is becoming clearer that gentrification in Chicago has benefited from a series of local policy actions, along with the implementation of state and federal policies. Those policies, listed roughly chronologically, are:

- Public housing development and placement<sup>1</sup>
- Interstate highway development<sup>2</sup>
- Urban renewal clearance<sup>3</sup>
- Transit improvements on targeted Chicago Transit Authority lines
- City investment in targeted public facilities (parks, police and fire stations; selected schools)
- Widespread utilization of Tax Increment Financing (TIF) districts<sup>4</sup>
- Magnet and charter schools development and expansion
- Deconstruction of Chicago Housing Authority public housing complexes<sup>5</sup>
- School closures on a large scale by Chicago Public Schools<sup>6</sup>



*Figure 2: The new Morgan Station on the Chicago Transit Authority Green Line, which opened in 2012. Source: chicagotribune.com* 

Sadly, however, the policy tools designed to create a better city have rarely been used in an equitable fashion. Chicago's broader gentrification pattern has been influenced by its legacy of segregation established in the aftermath of the Great Migration that brought African-Americans north from rural, southern states over the first half of the twentieth century. Early on, Chicago adopted a segregation strategy facilitated by the real estate industry, which was enforced by police and even mob violence. Chicago became a bifurcated city. The areas where the legacy of segregation was minimal thrive, and the other areas, starved of the investment that fuels growth elsewhere, lag.

#### CHICAGO'S GENTRIFICATION PATTERNS

The focus of this analysis is on those Chicago neighborhoods that were working-class or low-income, or became so, generally following World War II, and not on those that remained steadily affluent and middle class. Chicago has had three iterations of revitalization since the 1950's, and is now experiencing a fourth.



Figure 3: Scene from Chicago's Lincoln Park neighborhood. Source: wikipedia.org

#### **THE FIRST WAVE (1955-1975)**

The Near North Side, immediately north of the Loop, and Lincoln Park, adjacent to the Near North Side's northern border, were among Chicago's earliest recipients of gentrification activity.<sup>7 8</sup> Historically, both communities developed as working-class white ethnic enclaves in the early twentieth century, with Italians and Irish on the Near North Side and Eastern Europeans in Lincoln Park. Following World War II, residents that were worried about the deterioration of housing in both communities created new luxury housing in towers in Lincoln Park, and public housing — the Cabrini-Green housing projects — on the Near North Side. Through the 1970s and onward, both communities continued to change from low-income status to high-income status. Today, both are among the wealthiest areas in the entire Chicago metro.



Figure 4: The Edgewater neighborhood in Chicago. Source: choosechicago.com

#### **THE SECOND WAVE (1970-1990)**

As home prices and rents steadily rose in the Near North Side and Lincoln Park, people seeking similar neighborhoods broadened their searches to adjacent areas. The Uptown neighborhood was perhaps the most diverse North Side community in the 1970s. About 23% of its residents were persons of color in 1970 (most North Side lakefront neighborhoods were in the 3-5% range at the time). Uptown failed to get significant gentrification activity during this period, despite being adjacent to strong revitalization on all sides.<sup>9</sup>



Figure 5: Residences in Wicker Park. Source: bestchicagoproperties.com

#### **THE THIRD WAVE (1985-2005)**

Chicago's gentrified areas became more so, and gentrification moved inland. Lincoln Park, Lake View and Edgewater became affluent communities. Incremental expansion of gentrification in other areas included the Pilsen neighborhood on the Near Southwest Side, the first gentrification of the South Side.

Daniel Kay Hertz, a senior policy analyst for the Center for Tax and Budget Accountability in Chicago, a well-regarded urbanism blogger and the author of the upcoming book, *The Battle of Lincoln Park: Urban Renewal and Gentrification in Chicago*, has written:

The general pattern of gentrification in Chicago has been to reclaim low-income, white ethnic communities as artist's communities first, and then have them morph into affluent neighborhoods over time. A lot of effort during that time was put into finding ways to contain the growing African-American population on the South and West sides, mostly to 'protect' middle class and working class communities and residents who might be inclined to take off for the suburbs.<sup>10</sup>



*Figure 6: Recent residential development in Chicago's University Village area. Source: propecon.com* 

#### THE FOURTH WAVE (2000-PRESENT)

Chicago is currently in the middle of its fourth wave of gentrification. There continues to be affluence concentration in areas where gentrification started earliest, particularly in Wicker Park, Bucktown and Logan Square, and slow movement into adjacent areas like Humboldt Park and Bronzeville (the Douglas, Grand Boulevard and Oakland communities). Yet much, indeed most, of the city has not been gentrified, and after the housing collapse we witnessed the hollowing out of many West Side and South Side neighborhoods. Housing vacancies increased substantially in areas far from the strongest gentrification activity.



*Figure 7: Chicago "Waves" of Gentrification. Map Source: Consortium of Chicago School Research* 

The census tract maps document how gentrification has spread through Chicago. The mapped data, taken from the U.S. Census and American Community Survey, includes changes in median household income by census tract from 1990 through 2016.

Green census tracts represent areas with median household incomes that were higher than that of the overall Chicago urbanized area at the time. Yellow census tracts show areas with income higher than Chicago's median household income, but lower than that of the urbanized area.

The 1990 map captures a snapshot of a Chicago in the early stages of its third wave of gentrification. Affluent census tracts are concentrated in three areas: the far northwest, the far southwest, and the cluster of Loop, Near North Side and Lincoln Park on the north lakefront.



Figure 8: Gentrified and Gentrifying Census Tracts, 1990 (preliminary)

The 2000 map demonstrates how gentrification deepened along the north lakefront — how yellow (moderate) income tracts turned green — and how it spread to adjacent inland areas. The Logan Square, West Town, Near West Side and Near South Side areas saw rapid increases in median household income between 1990 and 2000, thrusting them from working class status onto a path toward affluence. This impacted largely white, ethnic enclaves: Polish and Ukrainian areas in West Town, Norwegian in Logan Square, and Italian on the Near West Side. Predominately African-American areas like the Douglas, Grand Boulevard and Oakland neighborhoods did not see the same kind of revitalization.



Figure 9: Gentrified and Gentrifying Census Tracts, 2000 (preliminary)



Figure 10: Gentrified and Gentrifying Census Tracts, 2008-2012 (preliminary)

#### A DATA ANALYSIS OF CHICAGO'S TRAJECTORY

One notable characteristic of Chicago gentrification is that it is taking place largely within former working-class and low-income white ethnic areas, and not within majority African-American and Latino areas, irrespective of the area's income levels.

In its first and second waves on the city's North Side, gentrification activity moved swiftly northward and inward from North Side lakefront areas. But by the start of the third wave in the 1990's, the pace of expansion slowed significantly. During the third and fourth waves, gentrification largely deepened where it was already established, and expanded outward only when gentrified areas became saturated and housing became unaffordable. Particular tools of public policy were used during each wave:

- Public housing construction, interstate highway development and urban renewal in the first wave;
- Targeted transit improvements and targeted city facility improvements in the second wave;
- Tax Increment Financing districts, expansion of the magnet and charter school network, and deconstruction of public housing in the third wave;
- School closures that aid in the hollowing out of neighborhoods in the fourth wave.

Much has been made by urbanists about Chicago's population loss since the start of this century, putting it in stark contrast with other cities nationwide. However, an argument could be made that, if not for Chicago's unique brand and pattern of gentrification, it would show signs of population increase. This becomes evident when viewing Figure 11.



*Figure 11: Chicago Population Change by Race/Ethnic Group, 2000-2016. Source:* U.S. Census, American Community Survey

Chicago's population has fallen by nearly 7% since 2000, going from 2.9 million to 2.7 million over that time. Non-Hispanic white population dropped by nearly 10% between 2000 and 2005, but has since rebounded by nearly 8% since 2005. The city's rise in Hispanic population has slowed since its boom in the '80s and '90s, but it has still increased by 7% since 2000. Asian population has seen astounding growth since 2000, increasing 37%. Yet Chicago's African-American population has decreased by nearly 25% since 2000, singlehandedly contributing to the city's overall population loss.<sup>11</sup>



*Figure 12: Chicago Median Household Income Change by Race/Ethnic Group, 2000-2016. Source: U.S. Census, American Community Survey* 

An examination of median household income values by race and ethnicity shows that the growing prosperity of the city is not shared equally.

Overall, Chicago's median household income (all figures are in actual dollars) rose from \$38,000 to \$53,000 between 2000 and 2016. For non-Hispanic whites, the median grew by 56%, from \$47,000 to \$73,000. Asian households saw the largest gain, 61%, rising from \$41,000 to \$65,000. Hispanic households witnessed a 34% gain, rising from \$37,000 to \$49,000. African-American households, however, remained virtually unchanged over the period, rising just 6%, going from \$29,000 to \$31,000. The conclusion should not be drawn that the incomes of African-Americans are stuck in neutral. Rather, many middle class African-Americans have simply moved out of Chicago, to the suburbs or elsewhere.



#### GENTRIFICATION TODAY: PILSEN, KENWOOD-OAKLAND, AND ROSELAND

Tour Chicago today and you will find construction cranes dotting the prairie landscape from the South Loop to the North Shore. Indeed, for the third year in a row Chicago ranks second to Seattle for the number of construction cranes in major American cities.<sup>12</sup> Office and residential towers are sprouting up near the lakefront, taking advantage of wonderful views and easy access to one of the world's most dynamic downtowns.

Figure 11: Chicago Figure 13: Construction of the 1345 Wabash condo tower, in 2015. Source: yochicago.comPopulation Change by Race/Ethnic Group, 2000-2016. Source: U.S. Census, American Community Survey

However, one does not have to go far to find evidence of disinvestment and neglect. A scant two or three miles south of the Loop, or just two or three miles inland from Lake Michigan, neighborhoods are full of vacant lots, abandoned or distressed buildings, and resignation and frustration among residents.

For example, the Pilsen neighborhood on the city's Near Southwest Side is one of the city's oldest neighborhoods. Once a pillar of Eastern European immigration, it became a destination for Latino immigrants in the 1950s and 1960s.

Jose Requena is a graduate student, studying urban planning and public policy at the nearby University of Illinois-Chicago (UIC), and a volunteer community organizer for Pilsen Alliance. Formed in 1998, the alliance was created in reaction to encroaching development from UIC and the creation of a TIF district to stimulate development.

"University Village is where I first experienced and understood gentrification in Chicago," says Requena, "It's where I learned that gentrification [is] a long-term real estate scheme. It's a 40-year process."

Starting in the 1990s, UIC took a lead role in redeveloping the area to match what it perceived as its own character — townhouses and condos that would be attractive to university faculty, staff, and to other professionals, with updated amenities.<sup>13</sup>

University Village would eventually replace Pilsen's largely working-class homes, as well as the Maxwell Street market and bazaar (Maxwell Street had been the home of Jane Addams' Hull House, and later became the place where the Chicago Blues sound originated). In the process, much of Chicago's most precious heritage was lost.



Figure 14: Scene from Chicago's Pilsen neighborhood. Source: wikipedia.org



Figure 15: CTA Pink Line Damen Station, in Pilsen. Source: wikipedia.org

Today, Requena and Pilsen Alliance members are concerned about development patterns in central and western Pilsen, much of it based around the Chicago Transit Authority's Pink Line.

According to Requena, "TOD [transit-oriented development] is being used against neighborhoods. Don't get me wrong, I enjoy and prefer public transit. But the way the city targets its transit investments, it essentially encourages developers to harvest the profits of the surrounding land."<sup>14</sup>



Figure 16: Aging greystone next to new development in Kenwood-Oakland. Source: yochicago.com

Yet outside of Pilsen, many neighborhoods appear abandoned, rather than targeted for gentrification. Nearby Kenwood-Oakland is indeed known for being the home of President Barack Obama and his family, and has long been the neighborhood of many affluent and professional class residents. But just north of 47th Street, there are struggling commercial corridors along Cottage Grove Avenue and 43rd Street, and public housing complexes. Vacant lots have been scattered throughout the northern half of the community for decades.

Jawanza Malone, executive director of the Kenwood-Oakland Community Organization (KOCO), believes the north/ south divide in Kenwood-Oakland "…isn't natural; this was created."

Malone is a firm believer that the area suffers from "displacement by disinvestment," the process of driving residents and businesses out of a community, which pushes prices downward and sets the stage for future development.<sup>15</sup>



*Figure 17: New construction adjacent to vacant land in Kenwood-Oakland. Source: jamesiska.blogspot.com* 

Malone cites the Chicago Housing Authority's "Plan for Transformation," which saw the demolition of thousands of public housing units on the South Side replaced by limited mixed-income housing development, and the round of school closures in 2013. He is currently wary of the development potential of the former U.S. Steel South Works site, an expansive (600+ acre) development site that could add as many as 20,000 housing units on the south lakefront. Development is currently stalled, but the megaproject has received considerable city assistance — site acquisition, demolition, environmental cleanup and more — since the late 1990s.

Malone has also been involved in the debate over the development of the proposed Obama Presidential Center about two miles south of Kenwood-Oakland. Activists like Malone have been pushing the Obama Foundation to agree to a community benefits agreement to mitigate the higher property values and rents they believe will result from the development. Obama Foundation officials say they do not believe the presidential center will have a displacement impact; activists like Malone say it already has. Indeed, a recent report by DePaul University's Institute of Housing Studies says as much. The report developed a "displacement pressure" typology for all census tracts in Chicago, and found that Woodlawn was already experiencing increasing pressure on prices and rents. This was particularly the case for moderate income renters and homeowners.<sup>16</sup>



Figure 18: Two-flats in Chicago's Roseland neighborhood. Source: estately.com

About five miles south of Kenwood-Oakland and ten miles south of the Loop, Chicago's Roseland community has become poorer, with the loss of steel and automotive jobs.

Abraham Lacey and Janece Simmons are the Executive Director and Director of workforce development and regional housing strategies, respectively, for the Far South Community Development Corporation. They believe that the city's use of TIFs — tax increment financing — starves essential services, like schools.

"The school closures by CPS (Chicago Public Schools) was an outcome of TIF policy," says Lacey, referring to the closure of 54 schools citywide in 2013, mostly on the South and West sides.<sup>17</sup> "Many were in fact underperforming and underutilized, but the schools were starved for investment. CPS just didn't have the resources to make the improvements residents wanted...the lack of investment is often viewed as a lack of importance to the city. It's a signal that residents here aren't as important.<sup>18</sup>

#### THE BIFURCATED CITY

Marisa Novara, vice president of Chicago's Metropolitan Planning Council, says that the city's divided nature is nearly as old as the city itself. Novara led MPC's two-pronged effort over the last two years, in partnership with the Urban Institute, to examine Chicago's segregation. *The Cost of Segregation* quantified differences in wages, housing costs, educational attainment, crime and even lives lost due to segregation and *Our Equitable Future* outlined policies that would effectively reduce the city's strong segregation patterns.<sup>19</sup>

Researchers sought to learn what segregation costs the city, and what we can do to change the patterns of segregation. They found that if Chicago's level of segregation was at national median levels, it would result in an increase in total regional income of \$4.4 billion, led by a \$2,982 rise in income for African-Americans, per person, per year. Chicago's homicide rate would likely drop by as much as 30%, saving 229 lives, and 83,000 more people would have bachelor's degrees.<sup>20</sup>

As for segregation's impact on the city's residential patterns, Novara said, "There's a real disconnect in knowledge across city neighborhoods. Affluent residents aren't aware of affordable options in parts of the city they don't typically visit, and low income residents may not be aware of employment opportunities that go unfilled in affluent areas. Some low income residents may even resist going to affluent areas, for fear of negative interactions."

The challenges of Chicago's persistent segregation are often lost on many of the city's affluent residents, who view Chicago as more diverse and inclusive than at any time in its history. This is true in some ways, but gentrification appears to be widening the divides. Daniel Kay Hertz notes that "Chicago's north lakefront was once exclusively a white ethnic, working class bastion, but it's become more diverse as it's become more affluent." Chicago, he says, is at a demographic crossroads. "The inventory of old white ethnic enclaves in pre-World War II neighborhoods is drying up, and it's uncertain whether developers or residents are ready or willing to move into less familiar areas."<sup>21</sup>

This is, of course, a national issue. Richard Rothstein, a Senior Fellow at the Haas Institute at the University of California, Berkeley School of Law, and author of *The Color of Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America*, has examined the history of segregation in the United States, particularly as it relates to housing.<sup>22</sup>

He notes how public housing construction authorized by the Housing Acts of 1937 and 1949 was used to segregate American cities, including Chicago. The federal government guaranteed low-interest loans to finance the development of new homes on the urban periphery, but African-Americans were excluded at every level. Homebuilders explicitly excluded them from purchasing homes in burgeoning suburbia, and provisions of the G.I. Bill that offered mortgage financing were not offered to them. In an interview with *The New York Times* Rothstein said, "We have created a caste system in this country, with African-Americans kept exploited and geographically separate by racially explicit government policies. Although most of these policies are now off the books, they have never been remedied and their effects endure." The residue of policies meant to contain African-Americans in the Rust Belt remains to this day.<sup>23</sup>
#### THE COMING WAVE?

Chicago's current trajectory is likely to heighten bifurcation, as it becomes a wealthier city in some places and a poorer one overall. The West and South Side are not likely to gentrify, but we are likely to see these neighborhoods continue to empty, further driving up racial and economic inequality. Some gentrification activity can be expected in previously untouched West and South Side areas.

The city is going to be even more subject to displacement by disinvestment. Five largely African-American South Side communities, and four largely African-American West Side communities, together have lost one-fifth of their population, from a combined 417,000 in 2000 to 335,000 in 2015. The population loss was most acute on the South Side, where the population of the five South Side communities fell by 23%.<sup>24</sup>



*Figure 19: A vacant home being prepared for demolition in Chicago's Englewood neighborhood. Source: dnainfo.com* 



*Figure 20: Vacant lots dot the landscape of Englewood and other South and West Side Chicago communities. Source: openlistings.com* 

Cities that undergo significant displacement by disinvestment are marked by severe racial, ethnic and economic inequality. Affluence is likely to be concentrated in certain pockets, while poverty occupies larger parts of these cities. Few middle class communities, and the jobs that support them, are apparent.

Although Chicago leads this transition, Cleveland, Detroit, Milwaukee and St. Louis all show traits of affluence clustering at the same time that poverty spreads.

#### A BETTER WAY FOR CHICAGO

In 2012, the International Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) published a territorial review of the Chicago metropolitan area, the first created in the US.<sup>25</sup> The report identified many strengths for the region; it is affluent and well-educated, with a diversified economy. But it suffers from a serious skills mismatch that stymies economic growth, and, as a result, underperforms economically relative to its strengths. Persistent unemployment, it reports, particularly in African-American and Latino communities, have been made worse by spatial segregation, and play a significant role in the region's underperformance. The report received little public recognition, perhaps because Chicago's political and business leaders were critical of the conclusions.

Chicago follows a different path than many of the nation's superstar cities, or than its Sun Belt fast-growth brethren. The city's population continues to fall, but new commercial and residential towers continue to rise. Economic inequality deepens as poverty becomes more entrenched, yet overall city income is rising, as more affluent residents move in. Violent crime continues to plague vast segments of the city, but its affluent neighborhoods are as safe as similar neighborhoods in New York City, making them among the safest urban areas in the world. Chicago's split personality makes simplistic characterization difficult.

Although there has been some notable growth in the core city, nothing has altered the pervasive lack of inclusive growth. This heightens racial and class tensions, while putting a ceiling on the city's potential.

It may be the case that social and cultural factors have as much influence on future revitalization in Chicago as economic ones. The city's legacy of segregation influenced where gentrification would first start, and it has determined how gentrification would expand. It is also clear that the city's public policy influenced the where and how of gentrification, and continues to do so today.

#### Endnotes:

- Arnold Hirsch, Making the Second Ghetto: Race and Housing in Chicago 1940-1960 (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1998).
- 2 Adam Cohen and Elizabeth Taylor, American Pharaoh: Mayor Richard J. Daley His Battle for Chicago and The Nation (Boston: Little, Brown, 2001).
- <sup>3</sup> Making the Second Ghetto.
- <sup>4</sup> Ben Joravsky, "Who Wins and Loses in Rahm's TIF Game?" *Chicago Reader*, March 26, 2015.
- 5 Mick Dumke, "Years Late, With Big Gaps, CHA Nears End of Housing 'Transformation," *Chicago Sun-Times*, September 3, 2017.
- 6 Lizzie Schiffman Tufano and Alex Parker, "CPS Schools Closing List, Map: 54 To Be Shuttered," DNAInfo, March 23, 2013.
- 7 Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning, "Community Data Snapshot: Near North Side."
- 8 Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning, "Community Data Snapshot: Lincoln Park."
- 9 Rob Paral, "Chicago Community Area Data," RobParal.com.
- 10 Daniel Kay Hertz, The Battle of Lincoln Park: Urban Renewal and Gentrification in Chicago (Cleveland: Belt Publishing, 2018).
- Patrick Sisson, "How A 'Reverse Great Migration' Is Reshaping U.S. Cities," Curbed, July 28, 2018.
- 12 Shane Hedmon, "The U.S. Cities With the Most Active Tower Cranes," Construction Junkie, July 23, 2018.
- 13 "Little Italy, Chicago," Wikipedia.
- 14 Interview with author.
- 15 Interview with author.
- 16 Curtis Black, "Community benefits coalition wants to include all the players, not just Obama Foundation," Chicago Reporter, April 26, 2018.
- 17 "CPS Schools Closing List."
- 18 Interview with author.
- <sup>19</sup> "The Cost of Segregation," Metropolitan Planning Council, May 14, 2018.
- 20 "Our Equitable Future," Metropolitan Planning Council, May 14, 2018.
- 21 Interview with author.
- 22 Richard Rothstein, The Color of Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America (New York: Liveright Publishing, 2017).
- 23 David Oshinsky, "A Powerful, Disturbing History of Residential Segregation in America," The New York Times, June 20, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/20/books/review/richard-rothstein-color-of-law-forgotten-history.html</u>.
- 24 Census estimates.
- 25 "OECD Territorial Reviews: The Chicago Tri-State Metropolitan Area, United States, 2012," OECD, February 2012.



# **Gentrification in Los Angeles**

By Marshall Toplansky, Karla López del Río and Ken Murphy

Like Chicago, Los Angeles represents a distinct face of American urbanity. It has led the way toward the polycentric and dispersed form that now characterizes virtually all major metropolitan areas.<sup>1</sup> Unlike traditional, monocentric cities, Los Angeles accommodated growth by expanding outwards. Only in recent years has LA experienced gentrification of its older, urban core.

The process of gentrification — repairing or rebuilding homes and businesses in a deteriorating neighborhood, accompanied by an influx of the middle-class or affluent — often results in the displacement of earlier, usually poorer residents.<sup>2</sup> One criterion used to quantify gentrification is the movement of people from the 40th percentile (or below) of income to the 60th percentile (or above), a metric recommended by *Governing Magazine*.<sup>3</sup>

### THE TRAJECTORY OF LA GENTRIFICATION

Los Angeles has a lack of access to affordable housing, goods, and services in low-income neighborhoods that is arguably worse than in the early 90s, the time of the riots. Many in the area, according to surveys, feel a repeat is entirely possible, if not inevitable.<sup>4</sup> Since 1990, only a handful of LA neighborhoods have experienced gentrification. Within the Los Angeles-Anaheim Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA), they represent between 1% and 2% of all census tracts.

Gentrification started later in LA than it did in Chicago or New York. Spurred by the city's 1999 Adaptive Reuse Ordinance, massive investment accelerated in the long neglected core. Affected sectors included housing and transportation (notably



the subway and light rail lines). In addition, the library was restored, the convention center was improved, and the Staples Center, which cost city taxpayers an estimated \$71.1 million, was built.<sup>5</sup>

The map to the left represents the percentage of renting households in 2015 in LA County. Darker areas have higher concentrations of renters. LA gentrification has not, for the most part, been created through organic growth, but rather through government policy and massive real estate investment from outside the city. The LA area ranked as the No. 1 choice in North America in a survey of global commercial real estate investors who had a combined total of \$1.7 trillion to spend on property in 2017.<sup>6</sup>

The motivations of city leaders and investors in LA are largely the same as in other cities. Peter Moskowitz, author of *How to Kill a City: Gentrification, Inequality, and the Fight for the Neighborhood*, describes gentrification as an unspoken effort to pull in richer residents who will boost tax revenues, as well as enact land-use policies and subsidies that reward developers and investors for building luxury housing.<sup>7</sup>

City leaders and investors are betting on converting LA into a launching pad for ambitious millennials that will fill up high-end residential vacancies. If this would lead to more mid-range jobs, including in manufacturing (LA remains the largest industrial area in the country), this might bring some succor to the poor. However, the impact has been stronger on real estate speculation than it has on broad-based economic growth. Sadly, job creation, particularly for upward mobility, is not the goal of gentrification.

According to one study that examined changes in median home value, household income, and population with a bachelor's degree, the 90014 area code in DTLA (downtown Los Angeles) absolutely crushed every other US ZIP Code. Home values increased 707%, household income nearly doubled, and the population with a degree increased a staggering 857%. The ZIP Code only holds about 8,000 people, but it is symbolic of a greater transition happening in the downtown area. The 90013 ZIP Code, containing a portion of Skid Row, was also in the US top 20.<sup>8</sup>

On May 1, 2015, *The New York Times* outlined the allure of Los Angeles to a creative class demographic attracted by an evolving art scene:

"More than 50 galleries have sprouted since late 2013... [A] fashion A-list is turning its sights west... entire neighborhoods, many clustered on the city's east side, are undergoing a much-documented hauteboho revival... [A repurposed downtown] has become a trend factory, brimming with Beaux-Arts loft condos, galleries, groundbreaking restaurants like Baco Mercat and, inevitably, a new Ace Hotel to serve as 'Portlandia' south."9

Over the past decade the city has also allowed for densification in areas such as Hollywood and has made plans to increase density in vulnerable neighborhoods like the Crenshaw district, often overriding long-established zoning ordinances, and often against neighborhood desires.<sup>10</sup>

#### THE POLITICS OF GENTRIFICATION

This conscious gentrification has created deep concerns in many neighborhoods. Under Mayor Eric Garcetti, the LA city planning commission has acceded to developers' plans to increase densities well beyond the amount allowed by the zoning in LA's 35 Community Plans about 90% of the time, and ignored established land use regulations, notes one *Los Angeles Times* study.<sup>11</sup>

Changes in zoning are often warranted, of course, but the critical question is, "For what purpose?" To many community activists, these moves reflect a desire, as described by Moskowitz, to change the demographics of the city, replacing current residents in favor of a more affluent population. "The only jobs that LA is looking to bring in are in the tech industry," suggests Crenshaw district organizer Damien Goodmon. "Wealthy white and Asian men... are the only ones who benefit from these jobs; LA seems to want to become a rich person's paradise."<sup>12</sup>

#### THE RESULTS SO FAR

Neither downtown revitalization nor policies to boost densities have made the city richer. New sports stadia have created many lower-wage jobs, but the area has actually lost jobs that pay more than \$75,000 annually over the past decade.<sup>13</sup> And despite the notion that dense urban places spark high-wage growth, the LA area falls in the bottom half of major metropolitan areas for professional and business services growth, well behind not only Silicon Valley and San Francisco, but trailing boomtowns such as Nashville, Dallas-Fort Worth, Austin, Orlando, San Antonio, Salt Lake City, and Charlotte. Most California metros, including Los Angeles, fell in the bottom half of the rankings.<sup>14</sup> LA, by far the state's largest metropolitan area, suffers among the highest poverty rates of major US metros.<sup>15</sup> From 2000-12, median rents increased by 25% in LA County. During the same period, income declined 9%.<sup>16</sup>

To be sure, the once desolate downtown has seen a considerable increase in housing, with more than 70,000 additional units planned by 2040.<sup>17</sup> Yet it has not become a major job center; since 2010, its share of total employment in the region is no larger. The most rapid job growth continues to be in newer suburbs and exurbs.<sup>18</sup>



Derived from County Business Patterns & City Sector Model

Nor has the surge of downtown housing relieved the city's severe shortage of affordable units. The new developments, many pushed by foreign investors, tend to be neither affordable nor highly desired. Landlords of luxury apartments in DTLA often offer free parking and periods of free rent.<sup>19</sup> In September of 2017, downtown vacancy rates hit an all-time high with about 2,000 empty units.<sup>20</sup>

Mayor Garcetti was warned by his own housing department chief, in a 2015 Housing and Community Investment Department report, that LA's luxury-housing overkill had created a huge 12% vacancy rate (5% is considered healthy) in all housing built since 2005. Savvy Chinese real estate website *Mingtiandi* is warning investors that DTLA is heading for ".... an imminent glut of luxury condos, amid a wave of up to 30,000 new residential units to hit the city's market over the next three years."<sup>21</sup>

Other city-sanctioned high-density developments, many of them tied to transit projects, have made LA's housing woes worse. Efforts to densify areas around transit stops have had the effect of making property and rents higher cost, and, perversely, replacing mostly-poor transit riders with affluent residents who tend to drive. Some displaced poorer people, according to a recent University of California study, have been forced to move so far from convenient transit connections that they have felt compelled to purchase cars.<sup>22</sup>

But perhaps nothing illustrates the futility of the city strategy better than the surge in homelessness. Last February, *The Los Angeles Times* launched an editorial board series that called the ever-worsening gentrification/homeless situation in Los Angeles "a national disgrace."<sup>23</sup> The LA homeless population soared again last year, from 28,464 to 34,189, and is now being called "our Katrina" by critical local groups.<sup>24</sup> Plans by the city to gentrify the Skid Row section, with its permanent homeless population of over 2000, have been opposed by those who say it would essentially be an eviction.<sup>25</sup>

## THE POLITICS OF GENTRIFICATION

Given the failures of gentrification and densification, those forces face considerable opposition in many neighborhoods.<sup>26</sup> Although most of the region has not seen the intense gentrification like in New York or Chicago, the fear of its effects are being strongly felt in many of the city's historically disadvantaged neighborhoods.<sup>27</sup>

The map of 46 census tracts that have increased in household incomes from the 40th to the 60th percentile from 2010-2014 shows the changes throughout the entire LA-Anaheim MSA. The red areas (on land, not sea) represent the census tracts that meet the income criteria for gentrification.



46 Census tracts meeting gentrification income criteria in Central Los Angeles, 2010 to 2014 (in red). Source: American Community Survey and Census data, U.S. Census Bureau. Census tracts normalized by GeoLytics across time periods.

LA's current gentrification is driven both by city policy and by professional investors, who see gentrifying neighborhoods a great financial opportunity.<sup>28</sup> This does not favor middle or working-class homeowners, the traditional ballast in these neighborhoods, as it engenders lower home ownership rates and a higher percentage of renters. Nearly one in five LA census tracts have seen drops in home ownership since 2010.<sup>29</sup>

Los Angeles Change In Home Ownership Rates			
	1990-2000	2000-2010	2010-2014
Number census tracts with significantly above average decline in home ownership*	229	368	543
Total Number of Census Tracts in LA/ANA MSA* (adjusted for changes in tract definitions)	2876	2876	2876
Percent of census tracts with significantly above average decline in home ownership	7.96%	12.80%	18.88%
Change in home ownership rate defined as "significantly above average" for the period	-7.46%	-8.05%	-6.37%
Average change in home ownership rate for the period	-0.01%	-1.14%	-1.49%

\*Significantly above average is defined as census tracts that have more than one standard deviation difference from the zero rate of decline in the metro market. Source: American Community Survey and Census data, U.S. Census Bureau. Census tracts normalized by GeoLytics across time periods.

Yet many LA working-class neighborhoods possess a strong homeowner ethos that developed over the last half-century. These neighborhoods may have intense poverty and rundown retail strips, but they remain human-scaled with pride of ownership.<sup>30</sup>

This ethos is keenly felt in many parts of South-Central Los Angeles and several neighborhoods south of downtown.<sup>31</sup> Once a predominately African-American community but now predominately Latino, South-Central is among the most overcrowded neighborhoods in the country.<sup>32</sup> The population is composed of nearly 80% renters and 45% in poverty. Conditions have worsened considerably since the 1992 riots.<sup>33</sup>



Picture Courtesy of Boyle Heights Beat, March 19, 2017, https://boyleheightsbeat.com/boyle-heightssix-unit-property-listed-for-1-6-million/.

New development in the area, such as the \$1.2 billion luxury apartment project called 'The Reef,' has engendered major neighborhood pushback from advocacy groups. A report from Human Impact Partners found that nearly 45,000 residents within two miles of the mega-project are at risk of displacement.<sup>34</sup>

Another particularly hot spot is in the predominately African-American Crenshaw district, long a stable community that includes not only poor people, but a considerable number of working and middle-class homeowners. There are fears about new development, including a high-end mall. Luxury apartments around the Crenshaw light-rail line, which will connect the area to both Downtown and LAX, promise to displace many current residents and black-owned businesses.<sup>35</sup>

## IMPACTED NEIGHBORHOODS: LATINO BOYLE HEIGHTS/EASTSIDE; DTLA ARTS DISTRICT

Perhaps LA's sharpest conflict over gentrification is taking place in Boyle Heights, just east of downtown. Long an affordable, predominantly Latino area, it is experiencing an unprecedented wave of speculation. In 2017, for example, a Boyle Heights property listed for \$1.59 million, almost three times what the previous owner sold it for in 2015. Its value is driven by its rental potential on Airbnb.<sup>36</sup>

In Boyle Heights, single-family dwellings that abut noisy, pollution-spewing freeways can fetch \$600,000. These homes sold for approximately one-third their current value as recently as 2015.<sup>37</sup> "Home owners get offers for their homes even if they have not put them up for sale," says Vivian Escalante, a long-time Boyle Heights resident.

Older residents remember how the arrival of Dodger Stadium, just across the freeway, caused cultural and economic erosion in the long-existing Chavez Ravine community. The current fear of displacement centers not on stadia or huge projects, but hipsters and artists who themselves have been pushed out by downtown real estate speculation.

In 2015, Adaptive Realty littered downtown LA's Arts District with a "Why Rent Downtown When You Could Own in Boyle Heights?" flyer. Realtors promoted a bike tour through the "…charming, historic, walkable and bikeable neighborhood." After the realtor received messages like "Stay outta my hood" and "I hope your 60-minute bike ride is a total disaster," the event was canceled.<sup>38</sup>



Headlines have highlighted Boyle Heights anti-gentrification groups that have taken extreme actions. Desperate to make their concerns heard, they have vandalized property and sent intimidating messages to white, hipster newcomers.<sup>39</sup> Groups such as Defend Boyle Heights have created boycott campaigns and, with homemade flyers, picketed hipster businesses.

Nearby, LA's downtown Arts District used to serve as an edgy locale for local creatives but has experienced upwards of 140% in rent increases since the year 2000. Even long-tenured artists that have put LA on the map for decades are faced with eviction notices.<sup>40</sup>

One sign of impending gentrification: More than a dozen galleries have popped up in the industrial district along Anderson Street, nestled between the 101 and the LA River.

#### IMPACTED NEIGHBORHOODS: LITTLE TOKYO/ KOREATOWN/ CHINATOWN



*The "Ugly Wall of Chinatown" planned to rise 7-14 stories above Chinatown.* 

Downtown Los Angeles is surrounded by several well-established Asian-American communities. These areas face challenges from gentrification that are often financed across the Pacific. Wealthy investors from China and other Asian countries are locally seen as threats that hurt the area's existing low-income Asian communities.<sup>41</sup>

Chinatown's proximity to downtown has made it attractive to speculators. New development plans like Elysian Parks Lofts, which hopes to capitalize on the recent \$20 million renovation of the LA State Historic Park, would not only be too expensive for residents,

it would create what is being called "The Ugly Wall of Chinatown." The development would be a physical barrier separating neighborhood residents from the park and inhibiting transit.<sup>42</sup>

Little Tokyo, located on the northern edge of downtown, also faces growing gentrification. The tenants of 800 Traction Ave, for example, are several prominent Japanese-American artists. Many of them had moved to the area during the 1990s to find a creative space within LA's Japanese community. But in January, residents were served eviction notices shortly after the property was bought, as the new owners tried to convert the building into luxury housing. These artists, many of them over 60 years old, will be forced to relocate from their current live/work spaces, most likely further away from the historic heart of the local Japanese-American community.<sup>43</sup>

Similar threats have risen in LA's HiFi — Historic Filipinotown — neighborhood. Located near Westlake, the area is predominantly Latino, but it has also served as an enclave for Filipino families and businesses in LA. Plans for a North Westlake Design District near HiFi, suggests Michelle Magalong, a prominent local activist, "…represent a cartoonish manifestation" of local residents' worst fears about gentrification. A 2014 draft of the plan included art galleries, bakeries, bars, cafes, and co-working spaces, but prohibited automotive repair shops, bail bond brokers, fortune telling services, drive-through restaurants, and public storage facilities, precisely the kinds of businesses that working-class Angelinos own, work out of, or patronize.<sup>44</sup>

Koreatown exhibits all the worst characteristics of gentrification and is perhaps the most advanced case of it in Los Angeles.<sup>45</sup> *Curbed LA* reports that, in Koreatown's roughly 20 square blocks, more than 52 commercial and residential projects are under development, one of the highest densities of development in the city.

Attorney Grace Yoo suggests that sweetheart deals between politicians and developers, many of them from overseas, push people out of these historical immigrant neighborhoods:

"Favorable terms for developers and the city plus the state are what pushes for this development of high-rises."<sup>46</sup> Another factor is expanded public transportation, which the state said would be a huge incentive for the people that live in this area. However, studies have shown that there has been a steady decline in the number of transit riders, and the overall majority of the people riding are from lower income homes.<sup>47</sup>

### LEFT BEHIND BY GENTRIFICATION: SANTA ANA CASE STUDY

Encircled by wealthier communities such as Orange, Irvine, and Costa Mesa, Santa Ana seems to be a prime spot for gentrification. With a population that is about 80% Latino, Santa Ana is a hub of Latino culture in a county that has relatively recently become majority-minority. The opening of upscale bars, eateries, and shops in downtown Santa Ana has given rise to outspoken criticism from residents. The Fourth Street Marketplace and the Artist Village in particular have been viewed as monuments to the forces of gentrification, as local businesses are pushed out in favor of trendier and more Instagrammable spots.

Santa Ana's recent developments ride the new gentrification formula, driven by city policy and funded by government and professional investors. The Renaissance Plan, introduced around 2008, painted a picture of a trendy downtown decorated by artists, with upscale restaurants and mixed-use apartment buildings.<sup>48</sup> Since then, the city has seen a rise in high-end developments centered around the Artist Village, Orange County's first subsidized artist colony, that included investments of about \$6 million from the city's own general fund and from federal funds.<sup>49</sup> Another \$22 million was invested in purchasing vacant lots around downtown for redevelopment purposes.<sup>50</sup> Santa Ana also attracted roughly \$300 million in federal and state funding to build an exclusive downtown street car that will connect a tiny fraction of the city with a nearby Metrolink station and is slated for completion in 2021.<sup>51</sup>

Santa Ana's Artists District and Fourth Street Marketplace have attracted retail businesses and a loyal following among contemporary consumers, both Anglo and Latino.

A cluster of developments is also underway in downtown Santa Ana, along Main Street and First Street, with easy access to the 5, 22, and 55 Freeways. The plan includes mostly high-end residential and commercial developments and hotels, sprinkled with little to none affordable projects such as Meta Housing's Santa Ana Arts Collective building. One can almost feel the push from the outskirts of the city towards the center, where we see almost no projects aimed at the wellbeing of low and moderate-income residents.<sup>52</sup>



Source: "Santa Ana – Major Development Activity Report," City of Santa Ana's Website, Updated August 2018, http:// santa-ana.maps.arcgis.com/apps/MapTour/index.html?appid=b1721834401f4cf48012577a443f2b42&index=6.

Despite two decades of attempts at gentrification, most Santa Ana residents are poor, the city does not have a strong middle-class base to attract new residents, and it does not have industries that provide enough jobs for residents, outside of the low-paying service jobs created in the newly renovated areas. This leaves Santa Ana with extraordinarily high levels of poverty, including some neighborhoods, according to United Way, that are among the poorest in California. Housing is far too expensive, given incomes, with a median multiple for housing at 7.6 (slightly lower than Orange County's overall 8.6). The United Way Real Cost Measure Map shows Santa Ana as the most economically challenged city in Orange County, with 58% of the population estimated to earn below what is required by a family in the area.<sup>53</sup>

Research by the Kennedy Commission, a local affordable housing advocacy organization, found that "… it is common in Santa Ana for five to seven people to share a one-bedroom apartment."<sup>54</sup> Some people, unable to find rooms to share, resort to makeshift shelters between single-family homes as a desperate way to cope. Santa Ana's overcrowding issues are exacerbated by the lack of affordable housing in nearby wealthier cities; it houses many workers unable to afford higher rents near their workplaces in other parts of OC.

## **Percentage of Households below Real Cost Measure** Struggling to Stay Afloat: The Real Cost Measure in California 2018



Map Source: United Way of California, "Struggling to Stay Afloat: The Real Cost Measure in California 2018," https://www.unitedwaysca.org/realcost/neighborhood-maps.



Makeshift rooms between single-family homes for construction workers that are not able to find affordable rooms for rent. Photo by Julie Leopo.



Home renter, who sublets rooms in the home, offers cooking services for renters. Refrigerators stacked on top of each other belong to different families/individuals who live in the home. About nine households live in this house. Photo by Julie Leopo.



*Grandmother helping granddaughter get ready for school in the kitchen/living room area where they spend most of their time since the grandmother rents all other rooms in the home to afford rent. Photo by Julie Leopo.* 

As in Los Angeles, soaring rents have contributed to a swelling homeless population. "I have worked in Santa Ana for decades and had never witnessed people living on the streets passing right outside of my office until recent years," says Pat Velazquez, a Santa Ana realtor.<sup>55</sup> The problem is growing exponentially. According to the latest point-in-time count in March 2018, Santa Ana's homeless population had more than doubled from 2017.<sup>56</sup>

Yet perhaps more than other parts of the region, Santa Ana may have the potential to provide a new template for gentrification. Unlike its Los Angeles mega-sized neighbor to the north, smaller Santa Ana has the advantage of a closer community where private, public, and civic leaders could plan and implement policies with more ease.

Affordable housing is part of the city's planning process. Although controversial in a fiscally conservative county, Santa Ana's inclusionary housing ordinance forces leadership to incorporate workforce housing into the long-term vision. It is important to note, however, that Santa Ana builds at a much slower rate than other cities in the region. According to a report from the Southern California Association of Governments, in 2016, Santa Ana issued an average of 0.6 permits per 1,000 residents while the county averaged 3.4 permits per 1,000 residents. Nonetheless, 13.6 percent of new housing stock was single-family residences and affordable housing projects.<sup>57</sup>

Developers such as C&C Development have created innovative projects that have earned prestigious awards.<sup>58</sup> The Terraces at Santiago, a workforce housing development in the gentrifying Lacy neighborhood, won the Platinum award in the Best Urban Infill category from *Professional Builder Magazine*. If done right, Santa Ana's investments in new single-family residences could provide critical homeownership opportunities for low- and moderate-income families.

Santa Ana's downtown commercial corridor is still unique in the region, with a mix of authentic Latino establishments and new trendy developments. Ryan Chase, who owns the new Fourth Street Market, comes from a family that has



been in the city for almost a century. On a street that is still lined with Quinceañera dress shops, he purposely recruits local entrepreneurs for his innovative food court "start-up" kitchens.<sup>59</sup>

To avoid displacement, a similar platform that pays attention to the city's existing Latino market, as noted in a California Endowment study, has the potential of bringing in more than \$137 million in new sales per year while offering much needed goods and services to current residents.<sup>60</sup> And according to a report by the Opportunity Fund, a statewide community development financial institution, working with small businesses that focus on local markets, including street vendors characteristic of Latino culture, can have a ripple effect for a city's entrepreneurial community.<sup>61</sup> Maintaining a healthy balance between businesses that cater to residents and those geared to visitors can increase the city's revenue and contribute to a unique downtown experience for those of various income levels.

#### **CONCLUDING THOUGHTS**

Gentrification in LA over the past 50 years has been distinctly rental-oriented. The massive run up in residential real estate pricing across the region has fueled the quest by developers to gentrify lower cost properties and generate premium rents. At the same time, the displacement and economic impact on poorer people has been exacerbated.

Access to exceptionally inexpensive capital for developers has enabled this trend to accelerate during the past ten years. The supply of cheap money may, however, be dropping, as the Federal Reserve has announced it is aiming to increase interest rates. Another factor in this monetary supply equation is Asia. Regulatory restrictions on both sides of the Pacific could have a significant effect on gentrification projects.

Sensitivity to the impact of gentrification is growing. Local community organizers appear to be having greater success mobilizing people in affected communities to speak up and act. The likely outcome of these trends is greater scrutiny of development plans. There is also the potential to develop creative alternatives, which thus far have ranged from more active partnerships between developers and community organizations to somewhat increased access to lower cost housing for the displaced. However, no magic formula has emerged that solves the supply problem in a meaningful way— yet.

#### Endnotes:

- Bumsoo Lee and Peter Gordon, "Urban Spatial Structure and Economic Growth in US Metropolitan Areas," USC Lusk Center for Real Estate, 2007, <u>https://lusk.usc.edu/research/working-papers/urban-spatial-structure-and-economic-growth-us-metropolitan-areas;</u> Wendell Cox, "Dispersed American Urban Form Yields Quick Work Trips," *New Geography*, August 9, 2018, <u>http://www.newgeography.com/</u> <u>content/006051-the-dispersed-city.</u>
- 2 Merriam-Webster, "gentrification," <u>https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/gentrification.</u>
- <sup>3</sup> Mike Maciag, "Gentrification in America Report," *Governing*, February 2015, <u>http://www.governing.com/gov-data/census/gentrification-in-</u> <u>cities-governing-report.html</u>.
- Jennifer Medina, "The LA Riots 25 Years Later," *The New York Times*, April 28, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/28/us/la-riots-rodney-king-south-central-1992.html</u>; Dennis Romero, "25 Years After the Riots, Economic Conditions in Many L.A. Neighborhoods Are Worse," *LA Weekly*, April 29, 2017, <u>https://www.laweekly.com/news/la-poverty-and-unemployment-rates-have-increased-since-the-riots-8177518</u>.
- <sup>5</sup> Robert A. Baade, "Some Observations of Analyzing Economic Impact: A Case Study, the Economic Impact of the Staples Center on the City of Los Angeles," The University of Chicago Cultural Policy Center, May 2004, page 4, https://culturalpolicy.uchicago.edu/sites/culturalpolicy. uchicago.edu/files/Baade2.pdf.
- 6 Roger Vincent, "Los Angeles ranks as the top choice in the U.S. for international real estate investors," *Los Angeles Times*, March 21, 2017, http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-global-investors-20170317-story.html.
- 7 Peter Moskowitz, How To Kill A City: Gentrification, Inequality and the Fight for the Neighborhood (New York: Nation Books, 2018), 5.
- 8 Balazs Szekely, "Downtown LA's 90814 Heads the List of Fastest-Gentrifying ZIPs since the Turn of the Millennium," *Rent Café*, February 26, 2018, <u>https://www.rentcafe.com/blog/rental-market/real-estate-news/top-20-gentrified-zip-codes/.</u>
- 9 Alex Williams, "Los Angeles and its Booming Creative Class Lures New Yorkers," *The New York Times*, May 1, 2015, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2015/05/03/style/los-angeles-and-its-booming-creative-class-lures-new-yorkers.html.</u>
- Dakota Smith and Ben Poston, "When developers want to build more than zoning allows, L.A. planning commissioners almost always say yes, Times analysis finds," *Los Angeles Times*, February 10, 2017, <u>https://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-planning-commission-zoningchanges-20170210-story.html.</u>
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Interview with Damien Goodmon by Joel Kotkin and Javell Valley.
- <sup>13</sup> Joel Kotkin and Marshall Toplansky, "Orange County Focus: Forging Our Common Future," Chapman University's Center for Demographics and Policy, March 2018, <u>https://www.chapman.edu/wilkinson/\_files/KotKin-Forging-Our-Common-Future-March-22.pdf</u>.
- <sup>14</sup> Joel Kotkin, "The Cities Creating The Most High-Wage Jobs," *Forbes*, June 26, 2017, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/joelkotkin/2017/06/26/the-cities-that-are-creating-the-most-high-wage-jobs/#62c2e0d34e9e.</u>
- <sup>15</sup> Derived from American Community Survey 2017.
- <sup>16</sup> Ben Bergman and Chris Keller, "high rent, few options," *Southern California Public Radio*, <u>http://projects.scpr.org/longreads/high-rent-few-options.</u>
- 17 Downtown LA 2040 Master Plan, https://www.dtla2040.org/.
- 18 Derived from County Business Patterns and City Sector Model, <u>http://www.newgeography.com/category/story-topics/city-sector-model</u>.
- <sup>19</sup> Bianca Barragan, "Downtown Los Angeles Vacancy Rates Hit 17 Year High," *Curbed Los Angeles*, September 15, 2017, <u>https://la.curbed.com/2017/9/15/16316040/downtown-la-high-vacancy-rate-rent.</u>
- 20 Josie Huang, "As DTLA vacancies rise, landlords increase breaks on rent, parking," *KPCC*, September 2017, <u>www.scpr.org/</u><u>news/2017/09/15/75615/in-high-vacancy-dtla-landlords-offer-move-in-speci/</u>
- <sup>21</sup> Greg Isaacson, "Greenland Group Said Hawking LA Hotel for \$280M Amid US Pullback," *Mingtiandi Asia Real Estate Intelligence*, Feb 4, 2018, <u>https://www.mingtiandi.com/real-estate/outbound-investment/greenland-said-asking-280m-for-hotel-in-los-angeles-mega-project/.</u>

- 22 Karen Chappel et al., "Transit-Oriented Development & Commercial Gentrification: Exploring the Linkages," UCB Center for Community Innovation & UCLA Lewis Center, September 2017, <u>https://www.urbandisplacement.org/sites/default/files/images/</u> <u>commercialgentrificationreport 9-7-17.pdf.</u>
- <sup>23</sup> "Los Angeles' homelessness crisis is a national disgrace," *Los Angeles Times*, February 25, 2018, <u>http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/</u> <u>la-ed-homeless-crisis-overview-20180225-htmlstory.html.</u>
- 24 Nour Malas and Alejandro Lazo, "Los Angeles Mayor's Political Future Tied to Plan to Solve City's Homeless Crisis," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 13, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/los-angeles-mayors-political-future-tied-to-plan-to-solve-citys-homeless-crisis-1526212801.</u>
- 25 Gale Holland, "L.A. plan to 'gentrify' skid row will oust poor residents, advocates say," *Los Angeles Times*, June 15, 2018, <u>http://www.latimes.</u> <u>com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-skid-row-zoning-20180615-story.html.</u>
- 26 Scott Wilson, "As gentrification escalates in Calif., people wonder: Where can the homeless go?" The Washington Post, May 6, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/as-gentrification-escalates-in-calif-people-wonder-where-can-the-homeless-go/2018/05/06/d2b1018a-4a43-11e8-9072-f6d4bc32f223\_story.html.</u>
- 27 Kevin Baker, "The Death of a Once Great City," *Harper's Magazine*, July 2018, <u>https://harpers.org/archive/2018/07/the-death-of-new-york-city-gentrification/?ex\_cid=SigDig.</u>
- <sup>28</sup> Ariana Bendix, "Are Gourmet Supermarkets Gentrifying Neighborhoods?" *CityLab*, Jan 2016, <u>https://www.citylab.com/equity/2016/01/</u> whole-foods-grocery-store-gentrification/427020/.
- 29 American Community Survey and Census data, U.S. Census Bureau.
- <sup>30</sup> "From South Gate to L.A. Live: Demographic Change, Homeowner Ethos and Redevelopment in Southeastern Los Angeles," *Tropics of Meta*, November 18, 2015, <u>https://tropicsofmeta.wordpress.com/2015/11/18/from-south-gate-to-l-a-live-demographic-change-and-homeowner-ethos-in-southeastern-los-angeles/.</u>
- <sup>31</sup> Pamela Stephens, "Shifting Space: Demographic Changes and Challenges in South Los Angeles," *KCET*, August 3, 2016, <u>https://www.kcet.org/</u> <u>shows/departures/shifting-spaces-demographic-changes-and-challenges-in-south-los-angeles.</u>
- <sup>32</sup> Bianca Barragan, "Historic South-Central Has the Most Crowded Housing in the US," *Curbed Los Angeles*, March 10, 2014, <u>https://la.curbed.com/2014/3/10/10134306/historic-southcentral-has-the-most-crowded-housing-in-the-us.</u>
- 33 "25 Years After the Riots."
- <sup>34</sup> Holly Avey et al., "Assessing Health and Equity Impacts of the Proposed Reef Development Project in South Central Los Angeles," *Human Impact Partners*, October 2015, page 20, <u>https://humanimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Reef Research Report English final-1.pdf.</u>
- <sup>35</sup> Damien Goodmon, "SB 827 is a Decleration of War on South LA," *Crenshaw Subway Coalition*, <u>http://www.crenshawsubway.org/sb\_827</u> <u>must be stopped to protect south la</u>; Charlene Muhammad, "South L.A. Pushes Back Again Gentrification," *LA Weekly*, January 12, 2018, <u>https://www.laweekly.com/news/pushing-back-against-gentrification-9055800.</u>
- <sup>36</sup> "Boyle Heights six-unit property listed for \$1.6 million," *Boyle Heights Beat*, March 19, 2017, <u>https://boyleheightsbeat.com/boyle-heights-six-unit-property-listed-for-1-6-million/.</u>
- 37 Gilbert Estrada, "The Historical Roots of Gentrification in Boyle Heights," *KCET*, September 13, 2017. <u>https://www.kcet.org/shows/city-rising/</u> <u>the-historical-roots-of-gentrification-in-boyle-heights</u>.
- 38 Ibid.
- <sup>39</sup> Alexander Nazaryan, "The 'Artwashing' of America: The Battle for the Soul of Los Angeles Against Gentrification," *News Week*, June 2, 2017, https://www.newsweek.com/2017/06/02/los-angeles-gentrification-california-developers-art-galleries-la-art-scene-608558.html.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Cathaleen Chen, "Who will live in the super luxe Metropolis condos," *The Real Deal*, July 13, 2016, <u>https://therealdeal.com/la/2016/07/13/</u> who-will-live-in-the-super-luxe-metropolis-condos/; Ruben Vives, "As crime and drugs recede, MacArthur Park is going upscale, and many residents feel left behind," *Los Angeles Times*, February 25, 2018, <u>http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-westlake-district-20170211-story.</u> <u>html.</u>
- <sup>42</sup> Saul Gonzalez, "LA's Little Tokyo is gentrifying and pushing out some of the city's most prominent artists," *Public Radio International*, January 26, 2018, <u>https://www.pri.org/stories/2018-01-26/las-little-tokyo-gentrifying-and-pushing-out-some-citys-most-prominent-artists.</u>
- 43 Ibid

- <sup>44</sup> Jennifer Swam, "The future of Historic Filipinotown," *Curbed LA*, February 2, 2018, <u>https://la.curbed.com/2018/2/2/16961240/westlake-historic-filipinotown-gentrification-design.</u>
- <sup>45</sup> Elijah Chiland, "52 projects taking over Koreatown," *Curbed LA*, August 10, 2018, <u>https://la.curbed.com/maps/koreatown-map-development-construction-new-buildings.</u>
- <sup>46</sup> Interview with Grace Yoo by Joel Kotkin and Javell Valley.
- <sup>47</sup> Wendell Cox, "Los Angeles Transit Ridership Losses Lead National Decline," *New Geography*, November 15, 2017, <u>http://www.newgeography.</u> <u>com/content/005800-los-angeles-transit-ridership-losses-lead-national-decline</u>.
- <sup>48</sup> Doug Irving, "Santa Ana looks again at remaking its downtown," *Orange County Register*, February 18, 2009, <u>https://www.ocregister.com/2009/02/18/santa-ana-looks-again-at-remaking-its-downtown/.</u>
- <sup>49</sup> Erualdo R. González and Carolina Sarmiento, "The Gentrification of Santa Ana: From Origin to Resistance," *KCET*, September 13, 2017, <u>https://www.kcet.org/shows/city-rising/the-gentrification-of-santa-ana-from-origin-to-resistance.</u>
- <sup>50</sup> "Santa Ana looks again at remaking its downtown."
- <sup>51</sup> Sean Emery, "Construction Expected to begin in 2018 on streetcar through heart of Orange County," *Orange County Register*, January 12, 2018, https://www.ocregister.com/2018/01/12/construction-expected-to-begin-in-2018-on-streetcar-through-heart-of-orange-county/.
- <sup>52</sup> "Santa Ana Major Development Activity Report," City of Santa Ana's Website, August 2018, <u>http://santa-ana.maps.arcgis.com/apps/</u> <u>MapTour/index.html?appid=b1721834401f4cf48012577a443f2b42&index=6.</u>
- <sup>53</sup> Median Income 2016: \$61, 895. Median Home Price 2016: 461,600. Median Multiple: 7.6. Source: <u>https://datausa.io/profile/geo/santa-ana-ca/.</u>
- 54 Amy Depaul, "Living Dangerously to Pay the Rent," *Voice of OC*, January 23, 2012, <u>https://voiceofoc.org/2012/01/living-dangerously-to-pay-the-rent/</u>
- 55 Interview with Pat Velazquez by Joel Kotkin and Karla López del Río.
- 56 Theresa Sears, "New Santa Ana Homeless Count Confirms Homeless Population Has More Than Doubled Since January 2017," *Voice of OC*, April 4, 2018, <u>https://voiceofoc.org/2018/04/new-santa-ana-homeless-count-confirms-homeless-population-has-more-than-doubled-since-january-2017/.</u>
- <sup>57</sup> "Profile of the City of Santa Ana," Southern California Association of Governments, May 2017, <u>https://www.scag.ca.gov/Documents/Santa Ana.pdf.</u>
- Ron Gonzalez, "New Santa Ana neighborhood offers fresh start," The Orange County Register, August 7, 2013, https://www.ocregister. com/2013/08/07/new-santa-ana-neighborhood-offers-fresh-start/; "Triada Court," National Association of Home Builders, 2013, <u>https://www.nahb.org/en/research/design/floor-plans/bala-award-winners-2013/triada-court.aspx.</u>
- 59 Interview with Ryan Chase by Joel Kotkin and Karla López del Río.
- <sup>60</sup> Alejandra Molina, "From gentrification to 'Calle Cuatro': Downtown Santa Ana merchants want Fourth Street to bank on Latino culture," *The Orange County Register*, March 14, 2015, <u>https://www.ocregister.com/2015/03/14/from-gentrification-to-calle-cuatro-downtown-santa-ana-</u> merchants-want-fourth-street-to-bank-on-latino-culture/.
- 61 "Ripple Effect: The Macroeconomic Impact of Small Business Lending," Opportunity Fund, 2016 Report, <u>https://www.opportunityfund.org/</u> media/blog/ripple-effect-new-research-reports-macroeconomic-impact-of-opportunity-fund-lending/



# **Gentrification in Dallas**

By Cullum Clark

The Dallas region is a microcosm of America's latest urban evolution.<sup>1</sup> The Dallas-Fort Worth metro area is booming, fueled by a range of thriving industries and a tremendous influx of people and businesses. The city of Dallas — home to 1.3 million of the 7.4 million in the DFW metro — has experienced a stunning resurgence from the dark days of the 1980s oil and real estate crash.

Yet for all its heady growth, Dallas still faces many of the defining challenges bedeviling other major cities and the nation as a whole: a dwindling middle class, growing bifurcation into "have" and "have-not" neighborhoods, an emerging home affordability problem, and rising numbers of poor citizens for whom twenty-first century prosperity seems a sham. In certain respects, the city's revival has compounded these challenges.

Dallas remains among the most economically and racially segregated cities in America, in part reflecting the heritage of Jim Crow. The poverty rate in the city of Dallas is nearly 23%, one of the highest among large American cities.<sup>2</sup> At the same time, Dallas has a greater opportunity to address these challenges than most of its peers, in view of the DFW area's economic vibrancy and the city's comparatively abundant and inexpensive land. Unlike most big cities, Dallas has the potential to build its way out of its current challenges.

Dallas urgently needs to pursue three policy directions in order to shift to a more inclusive and sustainable pattern of urban growth. First, it needs to spark a new home building boom focused on middle and lower-income families, especially in depressed southern Dallas. Second, it should adopt a range of smart policies to preserve and rehabilitate as much of the existing housing and commercial real estate stock as possible in less advantaged areas. And third, it needs to get considerably more creative about bringing urban amenities — innovative schools, stores, restaurants, health clinics, greenspace and arts facilities, and the middle-skilled jobs that come with them — to historically underserved areas. If it gets these things right, Dallas can become a national leader in reviving upward mobility and the promise of the middle-class American Dream.

## FADING AFFORDABILITY IN TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY DALLAS

The city's renaissance over the last generation has transformed the city center and the booming neighborhoods of North Dallas, the region's traditional center of affluence. Markers of urban success and opulence abound: the spectacular new performance halls, museums, and parks of the Arts District; the two graceful Santiago Calatrava bridges spanning the previously neglected Trinity River; the sleek offices, luxury apartment towers, and upscale eateries of Uptown; and the ubiquitous mansions of Highland Park and Preston Hollow. The city has become dramatically more interesting than it was in the 1980s.

It has also become far more expensive.

Over the last decade, median home prices in the DFW metro area have risen from 51% of the average level for top 40 US metros to 82%, adjusted for household income levels, based on data from the research group Demographia.<sup>3</sup>

The housing market is far more strained in the urban core. As of August 2018, the median transaction price for a single family home in Dallas County was \$268,200, up 73% since 2007.<sup>4</sup> Median house prices have reached 5.2 times Dallas's median household income. Dallas's ratio is far above the national average of 3.7 times, and 86% above "affordable" levels for the median family, based on conventional measures.<sup>5</sup>

Average monthly rents, meanwhile, reached \$1,451 in the city of Dallas in 2018, 40% above the 2011 level, and slightly above the national average. One-third of homeowners and more than half of renters in Dallas County are now "housing cost-burdened," based on federal standards.<sup>6</sup>

As in other booming cities, the most severe price appreciation has been towards the low end of the housing market. Homes for sale at price levels considered attainable for the median family — 150,000 or less, based on the convention that a family should spend at most 30% of income on housing — have virtually disappeared from the market. So have rental units affordable for households with income below \$40,000, amounting to about one-third of the city's population.<sup>7</sup>

Rising prices are pushing the dream of home ownership out of reach for more and more families in the city of Dallas. The share of households owning their home collapsed from 47% to 41% between 2006 and 2017. Dallas's ownership rate is now the lowest of the big Texas cities. Although still higher than the ultra-high-priced cities of the West Coast and Northeast, it has been falling even faster this decade than it has in Los Angeles.<sup>8</sup> The surge in renting among lower-income families means that the city's most vulnerable citizens increasingly do not have any hedge against soaring property values and rents, and little prospect for building household wealth.

Figure 1 illustrates the decline in the ownership rate over the last decade for Dallas County, which has experienced a slightly less severe drop than the city of Dallas proper.



#### Dallas County Home Ownership Rate

Source: Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis FRED database; U.S. Census data.

Recent data from the Pew Research Center shows that while the share of the population earning middle class incomes is falling in all of America's top 40 metro areas, it is holding up better than average in the DFW area as a whole. The middle class constitutes a higher proportion of the metro area population than it does in large coastal metros like New York, Washington, or Los Angeles.<sup>9</sup>

This position is under threat, particularly in the urban core of Dallas, as the lower and upper ends of the income distribution scale grow at the expense of the middle. One marker: the city's college-educated population, a proxy for middle-class or higher status, has grown only slightly as a share of population since 2000, even while increasing by 8% in the nation overall.<sup>10</sup>

At the low end, families are stuck. Non-profits serving the city's growing homeless population report that more of the people they serve are mothers with children who have been evicted from their rental units, rather than mentally ill and substance-addicted individuals.<sup>11</sup> Virtually all of the modest increase in the urban core's population since 2000 has been in the low-income population. While the DFW metro's population has grown 42% over this period, growth among middle and upper-middle class families has taken place almost entirely outside the city, despite Dallas's striking improvements in amenities for high-end professionals.

At its heart, the housing price challenge reflects inadequate growth and reinvestment in the housing stock. As in almost all thriving American cities, new construction has lagged far behind the home-building pace of the late twentieth century, adjusted for population size. New units per year in relation to population are down 32% over the past decade from the 1985-2000 level in the metro area. This drop has been less severe than in US coastal cities, but is nonetheless enough to leave what one *Zillow* economist called "a permanent scar" on the housing market.<sup>12</sup>

Slow expansion of the housing stock is not due to space constraints. A brief drive around Dallas leaves no doubt that the city has vast tracts of under-used land, and equally vast amounts of moribund retail and industrial real estate that could one day be repurposed for residential development.

It is also not due to a failure by the city to invest in its urban core. Dallas has spent more than \$5 billion over the last 20 years on an inefficient and under-used light rail system. Both the city and the booming suburbs to the north have created dozens of high-density, walkable mixed-use developments, fulfilling the wishes of "New Urbanist" thinkers. These neighborhoods, however, almost universally consist of upscale apartments catering to well-paid urban hipsters. They have not contributed much to sustaining the middle class in the city of Dallas, much less helping lower-income citizens.

#### **GENTRIFICATION, DALLAS STYLE**

It is a mistake, finally, to attribute the troubles with the Dallas housing stock primarily to "gentrification." It is true that the development of Uptown in the 1990s resulted in a major displacement of the minority neighborhoods that previously existed just north of downtown, including the city's original Freedmen's Town and the Little Mexico community. But the extent of high-displacement gentrification in Dallas since then has been relatively modest compared to Southern California, San Francisco, or New York.<sup>13</sup>

On the contrary, one can point to several models of successful, low-displacement neighborhood revitalizations in the vicinity of downtown Dallas. For example, old East Dallas has managed, over the past four decades, to combine a moderate pace of new construction of middle-class homes, significant rehabilitation activity, economic and ethnic diversity, and considerable social cohesion. The neighborhood's success reflects thoughtful zoning decisions by the city in response to neighborhood pressure in the 1970s.

Another case: the red-hot Bishop Arts neighborhood, one of the most depressed areas of the city in the 1990s, has seen the rise of a highly walkable restaurant and retail community that attracts people from throughout Dallas along with a vibrant, diverse resident population.

And just south of downtown, the emergence of the Cedars neighborhood reflects an increasingly prevalent national pattern: African-American middle-class families moving "back" into rapidly improving black-majority neighborhoods, recreating the kinds of cohesive mixed-income communities that once thrived in American cities but became all too rare after the 1960s.<sup>14</sup> Finally, the roll-out of upscale apartment developments into West Dallas, lately considered ground zero for gentrification in Dallas, has so far displaced few families because it has largely occurred on the area's enormous store of vacant land.

That said, lower-income residents of all these neighborhoods are nervous. Given present trends, Dallas will likely follow the path of other large cities towards rising displacement, as soaring rental rates force out more low-income renters.

Dallas's experience is consistent with what economists have discovered on the emotional subject of gentrification. Neighborhood revitalization does not lead to greater displacement of low-income people than neighborhood stagnation and decay do. Rather than new construction, the factors that best predict high displacement in a neighborhood are constrained housing supply and a low home-ownership rate.<sup>15</sup>

## THE FORGOTTEN SOUTH

The city's increasingly stark bifurcation into the (mostly) prosperous north and the often-forgotten south explains much about why the city is facing a housing crisis and a vanishing middle class. The roots of the city's north-south divide lie deep in a painful history that most Dallas leaders would sooner forget.

Dallas became the first Texas city to impose racial housing segregation by law in 1916.<sup>16</sup> During the 1930s and after, the federal government reinforced segregation in Dallas and other cities through the policies of New Deal agencies like the Federal Housing Authority and the Works Progress Administration, as historian Richard Rothstein recounts in his book *The Color of Law.*<sup>17</sup> The FHA, moreover, financed the postwar build-out of North Dallas and white suburbs to the north, while virtually no public funds found their way to home construction in black South Dallas between the 1930s and the 1960s.<sup>18</sup>

In the 1960s and 1970s, the city, state, and federal governments obliterated numerous historic black neighborhoods to pursue "urban renewal" schemes and to make way for Central Expressway, Woodall Rogers Freeway, and other highways connecting outlying white neighborhoods with downtown. Shamefully, the city government seized more than 50 acres of private real estate near Fair Park by eminent domain at the behest of the State Fair of Texas in 1966, wiping out many black-owned businesses. The city's stated objectives were to build a huge parking lot used three weeks of the year, and to relieve white visitors of what State Fair documents called the "intense emotional discomfort" of seeing "poor Negroes in their shacks."<sup>19</sup>

In the 1960s, local authorities extended geographic segregation to the rising Hispanic population by using language proficiency tests to separate Hispanic students into separate schools in West Dallas and other ethnic enclaves.<sup>20</sup>

Explicit legal segregation ended in the 1970s, but the 1980s and 1990s saw the continuation of "redlining" practices by the banking industry that largely cut off Southern Dallas from private mortgage finance. In addition, stepped-up housing code enforcement resulted in the demolition of thousands of dilapidated minority-owned homes. Virtually no new construction nor public infrastructure investment took place in southern Dallas during these decades.

A Ford Motor plant near Fair Park that once employed more than 3,000 people, the largest employer in southern Dallas in the 1950s and 1960s, closed its doors in 1970. City Hall made little discernible effort to attract businesses to southern Dallas after this shock, largely ceding the corporate relocation market to the northern suburbs.<sup>21</sup>

The geographic patterns of today are Dallas's physical inheritance from more than a hundred years of history that the city cannot easily reverse. Southern Dallas came into the twentieth century with an antiquated and crumbling housing stock, failing all-minority schools, an exodus of private-sector employers, and a near-total absence of modern amenities. Just as damaging, this history left a poisonous legacy of racial mistrust that still creates high barriers to revitalization policies. *Dallas Morning News* columnist Robert Wilonksy has written that the Fair Park neighborhood "has been betrayed so often by City Hall that no one trusts anyone."<sup>22</sup>

Over the last two decades, the housing stock in southern Dallas has continued to shrink, despite the end of old-fashioned redlining. Reports from the Dallas Regional Chamber show that the number of permits for new homes as well as for commercial development remains tiny. New code-enforcement initiatives have driven a growing number of landlords out of the market, eliminating some dubious "slumlords" but failing to introduce any kind of replacement.

Opportunities for upward mobility remain meager in southern Dallas. The number of jobs in these lower-income zip codes, an area with more than 750,000 residents, has declined 16.6% since 2000, even as the area's population has grown 7.1%.<sup>23</sup> The DFW metro area's prodigious job growth since 2000 has occurred entirely outside the city of Dallas, as the figure below shows.



#### Job Growth in the DFW Metro Area (2000 - 2014)

Source: Proprietary research by Wendell Cox, based on U.S. Census data

Public transit, often promoted as the solution to urban issues, does little to create opportunities for the South's residents. Less than 1% of metro area jobs are reachable within a 30-minute commute by transit from the heart of southern Dallas. Only 11% are within a two-hour commute without a car.<sup>24</sup>

The city is experiencing not only high income inequality — Dallas ranked last in a 2018 Urban Institute ranking of 274 US cities for economic inclusiveness — but also rising economic segregation.<sup>25</sup> Economists have found that while housing segregation on racial lines has moderately declined in America since the 1970s, segregation on income lines has increased over the same period.<sup>26</sup> According to a 2015 study led by urban scholar Richard Florida, the DFW metro is the seventh most economically segregated of the 53 metros with more than a million people, and the second most segregated of the top ten.<sup>27</sup> Another study finds that 37% of children in the city of Dallas live in neighborhoods of concentrated poverty, far higher than all but a handful of US cities.<sup>28</sup>

#### Upward Mobility in Dallas neighborhoods



Source: Raj Chetty et al., "The Opportunity Atlas: Mapping the Childhood Roots of Social Mobility," https://opportunityinsights.org. Green signifies areas of relatively high upward mobility, while red signifies areas of relatively low upward mobility.

Dallas's challenge in achieving a more inclusive pattern of growth is not primarily a result of high-displacement gentrification, as one might more accurately say of San Francisco, Seattle, and other coastal cities. It is a result of egregious dis-investment, particularly in southern Dallas. Policymakers have recently attributed the city's housing supply problem to labor shortages, high raw material prices, and the rising value of fully permitted land, factors that have indeed played a role over the last several years. But the problem long predates these market fluctuations, and its causes are chiefly rooted in public policy.

### WHY POLICYMAKERS SHOULD FOCUS ON INCLUSIVE URBAN GROWTH

A skeptical economist might ask whether these patterns really call for policy intervention. Given an unequal distribution of incomes, one might argue, low and middle-income people have to live someplace. So what is wrong with the emerging pattern in which the poor live in economically segregated southern Dallas and the middle class live in outlying suburbs like Plano and McKinney?

This perspective ignores several economic realities. One is that urban real estate markets are already heavily regulated in Dallas and most other cities. Dallas's North-South divide is the result of decades of policy decisions, including choices over the investment of public and private resources. It is not just the "natural" working of private markets.

Economic segregation imposes an economic cost on the metro area as a whole. Rising geographic separation between workers and jobs implies increasing labor market inefficiencies, with labor shortages in high-opportunity areas and under-used talent in depressed areas. And vast zones of concentrated poverty block upward mobility for the families who live in them, and impose enormous costs on society, as Chetty and his colleagues have forcefully pointed out.<sup>29</sup>

If all metro area cities and towns believe that low-income housing markets are not their problem, then the metro area will become altogether unaffordable for part of its population, as the San Francisco Bay area has, raising questions of morality as well as of economic sustainability. The city of Dallas risks a "death spiral" scenario in which the North Dallas rich bear an increasing burden from supporting the growing southern poor, until the rich start leaving, as they are doing in Connecticut and New Jersey.

Policymakers must confront the reality that the private market, left to its own devices, simply cannot produce new homes that the city's lower-income citizens can afford. The city must also ask itself what it means for social cohesion and quality of life if virtually all its policemen, firefighters, teachers, artists, chefs, medical technicians, plumbers, and other middle-income professionals live far outside the city, as is increasingly the case.

#### **URBAN GROWTH POLICY IN DALLAS**

Until very recently, one could fairly characterize the policy of the City of Dallas on affordable housing and neighborhood revitalization as one of inaction, for the most part, punctuated by occasional *ad hoc* and politically driven deals with developers. The city has sporadically toyed with "incentive zoning," that is, offering tax breaks or relaxing code restrictions to induce developers to set aside perhaps 10% or 20% of the units in a new middle-class development as "affordable." These efforts have accomplished little, however, as a result of poor definitions of "affordability," and economically senseless deals that offer far more in tax breaks for each affordable unit than it would have cost to build a free-standing house.<sup>30</sup>

The city government has provided useful support to a handful of non-profits and Community Housing Development Corporations that have achieved good progress in specific neighborhoods. CitySquare and Jubilee Park, two respected non-profits funded largely by wealthy North Dallas church communities, have made transformational changes over the past decade to a pair of neighborhoods near downtown. Innercity Development Corporation, a CHDO headed by former city councilwoman Diane Ragsdale, has built a number of attractive homes in another Fair Park neighborhood. But these geographically targeted programs operate at small scale. CitySquare, for instance, has delivered several hundred homes over 10 years, while estimates of the city's need for new affordable units range from 20,000 to 60,000.

Dallas's Tax Increment Financing (TIF) program has also made a significant contribution. Since 2005, the program has generated market-price developments that have more than paid for themselves through incremental tax revenues, while delivering more than 2,300 "affordable" units, according to government figures. But the TIF program has failed to attract much private capital to southern Dallas, and very few of these new homes are within reach for families with incomes below \$50,000.

Dallas' permitting authorities are notoriously slow-moving and difficult to deal with. One measure of this problem is the near-total absence of national for-profit homebuilders from the Dallas market. (Remarkably, the largest builder of affordable homes is the non-profit Habitat for Humanity, whose construction pace is currently declining due to financial challenges.) The city has generally offered few incentives for restorative work on existing properties by homeowners or landlords, who often point out that investing in old structures yields negative returns because of the steep increases in assessed tax values that often follow.<sup>31</sup>

The Dallas Housing Authority, which administers the US Housing and Urban Development Department rental voucher system, mysteriously "ran out" of money in June 2018 and appears to be in disarray. City Hall has also been slow to pursue federal funding opportunities, such as the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit (LIHTC) program and the new tax law's "Opportunity Zone" incentives. Neither the government nor the non-profit sector has built a large-scale land bank to acquire cheap land in southern Dallas and elsewhere for future construction.

The last several years have seen early signs of reform. High-quality public charter school organizations like Uplift Education and KIPP Texas, as well as several "schools of choice" within the Dallas school district have achieved impressive learning gains, and now educate more than 25,000 low-income Dallas students, mostly in the south. Dallas's traditional public schools are showing hopeful signs of improvement. The "GrowSouth" initiative launched by Mayor Mike Rawlings has scored several early wins, including the re-launch of the formerly dilapidated Red Bird Mall and the emergence of an "Education Corridor" comprising the new South Dallas campus of the University of North Texas and the revitalized historically black institution Paul Quinn College.

In May 2018, City Hall passed a much-heralded housing policy. Its central promise is to promote the construction of 20,000 new affordable homes, including units that families earning as little as \$22,000 can afford. The policy also calls for targeting public funds towards a handful of redevelopment zones already showing signs of revitalization, based on an analysis of market trends at the neighborhood level.

#### AN EMERGING DEBATE

Debates over housing and neighborhood revitalization policy have grown more intense as the challenges to Dallas have deepened. Advocates for anti-gentrification measures tend to exaggerate how much displacement has actually occurred, to neglect evidence that new investment actually helps to promote mixed-income communities, and to downplay the costs of neighborhood stagnation. As one group of economists concluded in a study of gentrification in 2015, "For many at the lower end of the economic spectrum, stability means imprisonment."<sup>32</sup>

Another school of thought suggests that Dallas should promote greater neighborhood density as a means of increasing the supply of attainable living spaces. This simplistic solution misses a number of points, some of them specific to Dallas. Leaders on the ground indicate that high-density urban living is not what most people in the city's disadvantaged neighborhoods want.<sup>33</sup> These residents believe that Dallas cannot replicate the unique charms of high-density New York or Boston, and should not throw away its own distinctive neighborhood vibes trying to do so. Greater density in the south would also mean paving over the area's often beautiful greenspace, in a city that is already one of the fastest-warming urban heat islands in America.<sup>34</sup>

And evidence from Dallas as well as other cities confirms that promoting high-density multifamily development means scraping away relatively affordable parts of the housing stock and replacing it with upscale apartments, exacerbating the affordability problem. A fascinating recent issue of *D Magazine* devoted entirely to promoting New Urbanist design in Dallas listed a series of success stories in the Dallas area. Every example consisted of luxury units, surrounded by high-end amenities.<sup>35</sup>

One more debate focuses on whether the city should become more aggressive in adopting incentive zoning to promote attainable housing in high-income neighborhoods, or even mandatory "inclusionary" zoning for this purpose. (This would require new legislation by the Texas State Legislature, which currently bans it.) Advocates argue that dispersing low-income families among wealthier households in mixed-income neighborhoods would foster upward mobility.<sup>36</sup>

But political and economic realism argue against making inclusionary zoning in higher-income neighborhoods a centerpiece of city policy. Politically, the power of existing homeowners in high-income neighborhoods to block new developments on "NIMBY" (not in my back yard) grounds means that such policies are not likely to accomplish much, as most cities can attest.

National housing experts have also pointed out that inclusionary zoning policies that might prove effective in, say, New York City, will not transfer well to Dallas. Land is not scarce in Dallas, so developers can always forego deals offered by the city and take their capital elsewhere.<sup>37</sup>

## A PATH TO MORE INCLUSIVE URBAN GROWTH

A realistic plan to promote a more inclusive pattern of growth in Dallas should start with an all-out effort to ignite a housebuilding boom across the city, especially in the south. The city is taking steps in the right direction, but policymakers should de-emphasize the unrealistic goal of deploying federal tax credits primarily in higher-income neighborhoods, and instead prioritize advancing neighborhood revitalization.

Dallas should completely overhaul its zoning law and permitting process, as Detroit has done, accelerating approval times and deregulating over-restrictive code provisions. The city should go from being one of the most inhospitable cities for national affordable housing developers to being one of the most welcoming.

It should also do what it can to help holistic revitalization efforts like Jubilee Park. And it should pursue innovative financial mechanisms to stretch dollars further, such as promoting the creation of a large-scale non-profit land bank, and issuing bonds backed by a co-investment equity stake in new affordable homes, so the city can recycle some of the profits from rising values.

The city's representatives in Austin should press the legislature to permit property tax breaks for community land trusts, as most other states have done. Preservation districts encouraging the city and the Dallas school district to use land it owns for attainable housing should also receive breaks. And the state should allow long-term tax freezes on new owner-occupied homes in redevelopment zones, to induce buyers and foster a market for developers.

What is needed is a light-bulb moment when Dallas recognizes the tremendous opportunity in the south. The vast land mass of southern Dallas exceeds the whole city of Atlanta. Real estate experts estimate that of its 250 square miles, 9 square miles are vacant and available for development. Non-profits commonly estimate that, in the neighborhoods they serve, one-third of the lots have an occupied home, one-third have an empty structure, and one-third are entirely vacant.<sup>38</sup> There are more than 170 acres of seldom-used parking lots and empty land in the Fair Park neighborhood, and dozens more in the Bottoms neighborhood, also close to downtown. Dallas's great opportunity is that its cheap and abundant land means it really can build 60,000 attainable homes over the next several years if it figures out how to mobilize private capital for the work ahead.



Source: U.S. Census Bureau; neighborhood labels added by the author. Figure 4 shows areas of greater and lesser population density, with dark green signifying high-density areas and light yellow representing the areas of lowest density. Southern Dallas generally features lower density than Northern Dallas.

#### STABILIZING NEIGHBORHOODS

Rather than abandoning depressed neighborhoods, Dallas should prioritize the preservation and rehabilitation of the existing housing stock wherever possible. It should support the stability and social cohesion of neighborhoods, whether they are rich, poor, or mixed-income. It should promote what Dallas developer Monte Anderson calls the "gentle-fication" rather than the "gentrification" of disadvantaged neighborhoods, which means investment in new appropriately scaled homes alongside historic preservation and renovation efforts.<sup>39</sup>

"Gentle-fication" reflects the idea that the best defense against both displacement and disinvestment in a neighborhood is an ample housing supply, high ownership rates, and a moderate pace of new investment. "Gentle" revitalization should, as one leader with decades of experience in several cities said, "honor the wisdom and intelligence that's already there in the neighborhood."<sup>40</sup> The city should offer long-term tax freezes as a reward for rehab activity, perhaps financed by tax revenues on new structures in the same neighborhood. Dallas Representative Eric Johnson unsuccessfully proposed a bill allowing such deals during the 2017 state legislative session. Promoting small-scale renovation activity by property owners would recognize the advantages of "thinking small," as urban theorist Charles Marohn of *Strong Towns* emphasizes.<sup>41</sup> A wave of small improvements can make all the difference for a neighborhood, just as fixing broken windows has surprisingly strong effects on crime.

The city should also support non-profit programs to advance stable home ownership among disadvantaged communities, in part through better financial education. A large-scale effort in Indianapolis has delivered startling declines in mortgage defaults and notable progress in neighborhood stabilization.<sup>42</sup>

#### HOLISTIC REVITALIZATION

A new inclusive growth path for Dallas, finally, requires bringing modern amenities and opportunities to the city's blighted neighborhoods. In contrast to the enormous investments over the last two decades in downtown Dallas and the Uptown neighborhood, very little investment has made its way into southern Dallas. The 750,000-plus Dallasites living there deserve better.

An imaginative city policy would support creative efforts to roll out amenities that will make people want to move into today's blighted neighborhoods. This includes new restaurants and retail venues like Red Bird Mall, affordable fresh food stores (perhaps in partnership with non-profits like Bonton Farms), well-maintained parks like Jubilee Park, quality health facilities like the community clinics operated by Parkland Hospital, and arts centers like the new project to revive the historic Forest Theater between downtown and Fair Park.

Policies to attract employers to southern Dallas should start from the premise that place-based economic development policies can only work if people want to live in targeted neighborhoods. Jobs follow people, in the sense that businesses will locate operations in places where qualified workers and paying customers wish to live. Development policies should prioritize locally owned businesses as engines of both revitalization and neighborhood stability.

Dallas has a talent for reinvention, as it showed by shaking off its history as a bastion of racial segregation after the 1960s and as an oil-dependent boom-and-bust town after the 1980s. It can point to a growing number of neighborhood success stories. With a better policy mix, and with concerted action by business, non-profit, and government leaders, Dallas just might reinvent itself as a model for inclusive urban growth in the 2020s and beyond.

#### Endnotes:

- <sup>1</sup> The opinions expressed in this essay are the author's alone.
- 2 U.S. Census Bureau, QuickFacts: Dallas, Texas (2017).
- <sup>3</sup> Wendell Cox, "14<sup>th</sup> Annual Demographia International Housing Affordability Survey," *Demographia*, January 2018, <u>http://demographia.com/dhi.pdf</u>.
- <sup>4</sup> Steve Brown, "National Association of Realtors data, quoted in Steve Brown, "D-FW home prices post smallest gain in 7 years," *Dallas Morning News*, August 9, 2018.
- <sup>5</sup> "14<sup>th</sup> Annual Demographia International Housing Affordability Survey"; Arren Kimbel-Sannit, "Sub-\$180k homes becoming rare," *Dallas Morning News*, June 13, 2018.
- 6 "D-FW home prices, rent on the rise," *Dallas Morning News*, July 25, 2018; Steve Brown, "59 percent of Dallas residents are renters, Zillow finds," *Dallas Morning News*, August 9, 2018; Opportunity Dallas, "A framework for Dallas's comprehensive housing policy," August 2017, <u>https://www.opportunitydallas.org/the-framework</u>.
- 7 "Sub-\$180k homes becoming rare"; Arren Kimbel-Sannit, "Where are D-FW houses below \$150,000 and apartments for under \$800? Curious Texas investigates," *Dallas Morning News*, July 14, 2018.
- 8 Steve Brown, "59 percent of Dallas residents are renters, Zillow finds," *Dallas Morning News*, August 9, 2018; proprietary research by Wendell Cox, Ali Modarres, and Marshall Toplansky.
- 9 Richard Fry and Rakesh Kochhar, "America's shrinking middle class: A close look at changes within metropolitan areas," *Pew Research* Center, May 2016, <u>http://www.pewsocialtrends.org/2016/05/11/americas-shrinking-middle-class-a-close-look-at-changes-within-metropolitan-areas/</u>.
- 10 U.S. Census data.
- 11 Confidential interviews with the author.
- 12 Zillow data and quote from Zillow economist Aaron Terrazas, cited in Steve Brown, "D-FW in a housing deficit," Dallas Morning News, August 15, 2018.
- <sup>13</sup> Proprietary research by Wendell Cox, Ali Modarres, and Marshall Toplansky.
- 14 Terra McKinnish et al., "Who gentrifies low-income neighborhoods?" Journal of Urban Economics 67, no. 2 (2010): 180-93.
- Maureen Kennedy and Paul Leonard, "Dealing with neighborhood change: A primer on gentrification and policy choices," *Brookings Institution*, April 2001; Miriam Zuk et al., "Gentrification, displacement, and the role of public investment," *Journal of Planning Literature*, 33, no. 1 (July 2017): 31-44.
- 16 Michael Philips, White Metropolis: Race, Ethnicity, and Religion in Dallas, 1841 2001 (Austin: University of Texas Press, 2006).
- 17 Richard Rothstein, *The Color of Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America* (New York City: Liveright Publishing, 2017).
- 18 Philips, White Metropolis.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Robert Wilonsky, "A long road to save Fair Park," *Dallas Morning News*, June 28, 2018.
- <sup>23</sup> Proprietary research by Wendell Cox.
- 24 Proprietary research by Wendell Cox; confidential interviews with the author.
- 25 Erika C. Poethig et al., "Inclusive recovery in U.S. cities," Urban Institute research report, April 25, 2018.
- 26 Zuk et al., 2017.
- 27 Richard Florida et al., "America's most economically segregated cities," CityLab, February 23, 2015.

- 28 "State of Texas Children," Center for Public Policy Priorities, 2016, http://forabettertexas.org/sotc2016/.
- <sup>29</sup> Raj Chetty, Nathaniel Hendren, Patrick Kline, and Emmanuel Saez, "Where is the land of Opportunity? The Geography of Intergenerational Mobility in the United States," *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 129, no. 4 (November 2014).
- 30 Confidential interviews with the author.
- 31 Confidential interviews with the author.
- 32 Zuk et al., 2017.
- 33 Confidential interviews with the author.
- Evidence cited in Texas Trees Foundation and Urban Climate Lab of the Georgia Institute of Technology, "Dallas 2017 Urban Heat Island Management Study."
- <sup>35</sup> Peter Simek, "Dallas and The New Urbanism," *D Magazine*, 2018.
- <sup>36</sup> See, for instance, arguments put forward in Opportunity Dallas, "A framework for Dallas's comprehensive housing policy," August 2017; confidential interviews with the author.
- 37 Confidential interviews with the author.
- 38 Confidential interviews with the author.
- <sup>39</sup> Rachel Stone, "Q&A: Developer Monte Anderson shares his ideas for southern Dallas," *Oak Cliff Advocate*, January 26, 2015.
- 40 Confidential interviews with the author.
- <sup>41</sup> Charles Marohn, "The power of growing incrementally," *Strong Towns*, December 14, 2017.
- 42 Confidential interviews with the author.



# Looking Forward: A New Agenda

By Joel Kotkin and Wendell Cox

A city comes into being for the sake of life but exists for the sake of living well. - Aristotle.<sup>1</sup>

Life may have improved for many in our urban centers, but, as we have seen, many others are being left behind. Gentrification strategies, often focused on the downtown core, have done little for either the remaining middle or the largely impoverished working class, who together comprise the majority of urbanites. A recent Brookings analysis found that from 2010 to 2015, of the 30 US metros that increased their productivity, average wages, and standard of living, only 11 metros achieved inclusive economic outcomes.<sup>2</sup>

Still, some urban writers embrace the idea of keeping poor neighborhoods as they are, with their low consumption rates and lack of cars, in part to reduce the area's carbon foot-print.<sup>3</sup> This seems a cruel and misplaced view. Rather than treating inner city residents as environmental lab rats, we should embrace the idea that cities, first and foremost, be places of opportunity, not only for the well-heeled and well-educated, but for all residents. The current approaches, as we have shown, lead to negative consequences in terms of higher rents and house prices, and even in reduced economic opportunity.

We believe it is time to move beyond the focus on gentrification led by the "creative class," as Richard Florida, the term's own author suggests.<sup>4</sup> Overall, according to two recent Oregon studies, lower-income people in cities now experience less upward mobility than people from rural areas. The poorer people left in the urban core suffer from lack of opportunity, and seem to carry with them cultural and economic burdens that keep them from ascending to the middle class.<sup>5</sup>

This situation is not sustainable. History shows us repeatedly that huge income gaps and a sense of diminished opportunity can lead to disorder, alienation and a breakdown of the civic order, as evidenced by the growth of moves for rent control, greater housing subsidies and low levels of labor participation.<sup>6</sup> Ancient Rome, industrial-era London, Manchester, St. Petersburg and Shanghai, for example, all experienced revolts, and in some cases revolutions, led by the neglected classes. Substantial unemployment and economic insecurity can undermine social stability.<sup>7</sup>

How do we meet this challenge? The current resources for this report were not sufficient to lay out a specific strategy. Instead, we provided a set of new principles that should shape urban policy. We do not oppose gentrification that occurs naturally, as people seek out the urban core. However, the massive funds that are spent to attract more of the creative class and appeal to the hyper-affluent have not, and will not, improve life for most urbanites. For many, this approach can only mean further impoverishment, largely due to higher rents, or lead to mass migration out of the cities that, for some, have been home for generations.

As a policy, the revival of "enterprise zones" could lead to some investment in poorer areas, but also lead to great inequities. Tax breaks for Amazon, in addition to massive subsidies, are not likely to help working class people in Queens or elsewhere. Rather than focus on breaks or programs to lift real estate values, we need to re-center our urban policies on practices that could actually help middle and working class residents.<sup>8</sup>

#### FIVE KEY PRINCIPLES FOR INCLUSIVE URBAN GROWTH

1. Poor, underserved communities should serve as focal points for urban growth. For example, critics charge that recent policies adopted by the city of Dallas amount to writing off most of the vast blighted areas of southern Dallas as irredeemable. One community leader blasts "the gall of the public sector" for systematically impoverishing southern Dallas for decades, and then pulling scarce resources away because property values became low.<sup>9</sup> A viable response may be for community groups to set up land trusts, as we see in Buffalo, New York and Santa Ana, California, where land can be held for development that serves the population, not mainly as a vehicle for speculation.<sup>10</sup> Low property taxes should not be seen as a hindrance. Rather, they suggest an opportunity for future growth. Contrary to the insistence of some that our cities are "built out," they contain large tracks of undeveloped land. The South Dallas neighborhood is an estimated 160 thousand acres, larger than the land mass of Manhattan. A similar amount of land is classified as vacant (non-beach) and potentially buildable in Los Angeles and Orange County.<sup>11</sup> Large tracts of underutilized land — 7,559 acres of vacant land, or 11.8 square miles, 4.3% — can also be found in the city of Chicago.<sup>12</sup>

Many of these areas could be ideal for mid and low-density housing. Current national data suggests that single family houses are at least one-third less costly to construct than multi-family units.<sup>13</sup> Lower density housing particularly appeals to young families and could, as we see in southern Dallas neighborhoods such as The Cedars, spark the return of middle class minorities to historic ethnic areas.<sup>14</sup>

2. Economic development needs to be aimed at creating middle skill, good paying jobs, including those provided by local entrepreneurs.<sup>15</sup> Today's gentrified approach, focused on tech and other high-wage jobs, also creates many low-end jobs, but creates few in the middle. City policy should focus on those mid-level jobs. For example, manufacturing, artisanal production and customer support provide good opportunities for families. There also needs to be a thoroughgoing reform of licensing practices, which serve to keep working class people away from opportunities in many service and light industrial fields.<sup>16</sup>

Few cities seem concerned with preserving industrial jobs, although some, such as San Antonio, Nashville and Grand Rapids, have embraced this strategy.<sup>17</sup> In 1960, 33% of black workers in Chicago were employed in manufacturing, according to a report by the Great Cities Institute. By 2015, just 5% of black workers were, leaving lower-skilled workers to compete with each other for the few jobs left. Middle-tier jobs could be brought into inner cities, rather than being shipped abroad or to remote exurban areas.<sup>18</sup>

**3. Urban redevelopment should be guided from the grassroots level.** Instead, in almost all cities it is centralized. One model might be Dallas's Jubilee Park (see sidebar), which combines services like education and recreation with the building of affordable single family homes. Residents of middle and working-class areas are justifiably cynical about efforts emanating from City Halls that are often dominated by entrenched political interests, well-connected developers and public employee unions.

As gentrification's forces push ahead, activists, desperate to make their concerns heard, have taken physical action, vandalizing property and sending intimidating messages to white, hipster newcomers. This tendency, which hurts any kind of revitalization, can be minimized if emphasis is placed on efforts by other residents, businesses, government officials, and grassroots organizations to invest in people and build on the community's assets.<sup>19</sup>

**4. Step up infrastructure investments, citywide.** Public transit, street and bike lane improvements, selective enrollment public schools, parks, and other infrastructure have attracted affluent residents to some inner city neighborhoods. However, similar improvements have not generally been made in the large, poor, adjacent inner city neighborhoods. To successfully promote interaction and engagement that lessens bifurcation, cities have to start making improvements beyond their 'hot spots'. One immediate benefit: infrastructure investment could enable low income residents to gain greater access to strong job markets.

In most cities, this means a different approach to transportation. Mass transit is not doing well in most cities. There is little that is more important to low and middle-income households than convenient, quick access to employment. A transportation system that achieves such an objective will also improve mobility for all purposes. Urban core transportation policy should improve the jobs available within a half-hour from home at the lowest cost per employee, rather than focus on particular strategies, such as urban rail.<sup>20</sup> Greater reliance on buses, and even subsidized car ownership would greatly expand the opportunities for low-income residents. Policy makers should closely watch developments in ride-hailing services and automated vehicles. Use of these newer transportation options could stretch limited public dollars to materially improve employment access, particularly to the jobs-rich suburbs and exurbs.<sup>21</sup>

**5. Focus on education, particularly job training in practical skills.** Too many cities, like Los Angeles and Chicago, boast first-class higher education resources, and even some excellent public schools. But in South LA, more than 50 schools ranked among the state's lowest 5% in 2015.<sup>22</sup>

Rather than depend on 'luring' a middle class, we should, as the renowned urbanist Jane Jacobs suggested, endeavor instead to build one. This was a critical function of urban schools in the past, most obviously in New York, where free education extended to the college level for those who qualified. This includes efforts to bolster charter schools, which have had notable successes even in poor areas.<sup>23</sup> Cities need to serve students and families, not public employees.

America's cities have incubated opportunity and produced upward mobility for over a century. Now that they have begun to come back in many places, it would be tragic if they did so by leaving behind working and middle-class people. We believe cities should reflect Descartes's notion of providing "an inventory of the possible," places that do not construct barriers, but, rather, facilitate residents as they reach to achieve their aspirations.<sup>24</sup>

#### Endnotes:

- David Roochnik, review of *Aristotle's Politics: Living Well and Living Together*, by Eugene Garver (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2012), http://bmcr.brynmawr.edu/2013/2013-04-30.html.
- 2 Richard Florida and Jodie W. McLean, "What Inclusive Urban Development Can Look Like," *Harvard Business Review*, July 11, 2017, <u>https://hbr.org/2017/07/what-inclusive-urban-development-can-look-like</u>.
- Michael Kimmelman, "The Kind of Thinking Cities Need," *The New York Times*, October 28, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/10/30/</u> <u>opinion/sunday/the-kind-of-thinking-cities-need.html.</u>
- <sup>4</sup> Richard Florida, "The Urban Revival Is Over," *The New York Times*, September 1, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/01/opinion/cities-suburbs-housing-crime.html</u>.
- 5 Richard Florida, "Some Rural Areas Are Better for Economic Mobility" *City Lab*, October 2, 2018, <u>https://www.citylab.com/equity/2018/10/</u> rural-areas-are-better-economic-mobility/571840/.
- Laura Kusisto, "Rent Controls, a Bane of Landlords, Are Gaining Support as Costs Soar," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 4, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/rent-controls-a-bane-of-landlords-are-gaining-support-as-costs-soar-1517749201</u>; Steven H. Hipple, "Labor Force Participation: What has happened since the peak?" *Bureau of Labor Statistics*, September 2016, <u>https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2016/article/labor-force-participation-what-has-happened-since-the-peak.htm</u>; Jeanna Smialek and Luke Kawa, "Participation Rate Emerges as Fed's Big Job-Market Mystery," *Bloomberg*, July 6, 2018, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-06/participation-rate-emerges-as-fed-s-big-job-market-mystery;</u> Pedro Nicolaci da Costa, "There are divides:" Top Fed Officials wants an even stronger job market ahead of the next recession," *Business Insider*, August 9, 2018, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/us-labor-force-participation-still-lags-despite-falling-jobless-rate-2018-8</u>; Laura Kusisto, "Denver Has a Plan for Its Many Luxury Apartments: Housing Subsidies," *Wall Street Journal*, January 8, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/denver-has-a-plan-for-its-many-luxury-apartments-housing-subsidies-1515412800</u>.
- 7 Kyle Dodson, "Economic Threat and Protest Behavior in Comparative Perspective," Sociological Perspectives 59, no. 4 (2016): 873 891, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/26340186?seq=1#page\_scan\_tab\_contents</u>.
- Chelsea Dennis and Steve Dubb, "Billionaires Target 'Opportunity Zones' But Whose Opportunity Are They?" Non Profit Quarterly, October 23, 2018, <u>https://nonprofitquarterly.org/2018/10/23/billionaires-target-opportunity-zones-but-whose-opportunity-are-they/;</u> Steve Bertoni, "An Unlikely Group of Billionaires and Politicians Has Created the Most Unbelievable Tax Break Ever," *Forbes*, July 18, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesdigitalcovers/2018/07/17/an-unlikely-group-of-billionaires-and-politicians-has-created-the-most-unbelievable-tax-break-ever/#483790e01485; Isobel Asher Hamilton, "Amazon's New York headquarters could mean millions in tax breaks from Trump's tax plan," *Business Insider*, November 14, 2018, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/amazon-new-york-headquarters-trump-tax-breaks-2018-11;</u> Institute for Research on Race and Public Policy, <u>http://stateofracialjusticechicago.com/</u>; Annie Lowrey, "Fixing America's Forgotten Places," *The Atlantic*, July 24, 2018, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2018/07/how-do-we-help-this-place/565862/.</u></u>
- 9 Confidential interview with Cullum Clark.
- Lornet Turnbull, "To combat gentrification, one city is changing how homes are bought and sold," Yes! Magazine, July 13, 2018, http://www. yesmagazine.org/issues/affordable-housing/to-combat-gentrification-one-city-is-changing-how-homes-are-bought-and-sold-20180713; Joe Linton, "Community Land Trusts: an Overlooked Model for L.A. Housing Affordability," Streets Blog LA, August 3, 2017, https://la.streetsblog. org/2017/08/03/community-land-trusts-an-overlooked-model-for-l-a-housing-affordability/; Kristopher Fortin, "Community Land Trust Seeks to Revitalize Vacant Lots in Santa Ana," Streets Blog Cal, December 29, 2016, https://cal.streetsblog.org/2016/12/29/community-landtrust-seeks-to-revitalize-vacant-lots-in-santa-ana/.
- Analysis of Southern California Association of Governments Land Use Database, 2018.
- 12 "Community Data Snapshots," CMAP, https://www.cmap.illinois.gov/data/community-snapshots.
- <sup>13</sup> In 2016, the average cost per square foot of contractor built single family houses was \$114 as reported by the US Census Bureau (<u>https://www.census.gov/construction/chars/pdf/contractpricesqft.pdf</u>). This is 36 percent less than the average cost of multi-famiy units in buildings of 8 floors or less, which was \$178 according to Fannie Mae (<u>http://www.fanniemae.com/resources/file/research/emma/pdf/MF\_Market\_Commentary\_031517.pdf</u>). This excludes land costs.
- Nadia Balint, "8 out of 10 New Apartment Buildings Were High-End in 2017, Trend Continues in 2018," *Rent Café*, September 21, 2018, <u>https://www.rentcafe.com/blog/rental-market/luxury-apartments/8-out-of-10-new-apartment-buildings-were-high-end-in-2017-trend-carries-on-into-2018/.</u>
- <sup>15</sup> Gwendy Donaker Brown, "Ripple Effect: The Macroeconomic Impact of Small Business Lending" *Opportunity Fund*, June 23, 2016, <u>https://www.opportunityfund.org/media/blog/ripple-effect-new-research-reports-macroeconomic-impact-of-opportunity-fund-lending/.</u>
- <sup>16</sup> Virginia Postrel, "Licensing Makes It Harder to Go Where the Jobs Are," *Bloomberg*, December 28, 2017, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/view/</u> articles/2017-12-28/licensing-makes-it-harder-to-go-where-the-jobs-are.

- 17 Carlos E. Delgado, "An Inside Look at Equitable Economic Development in Nashville," *Cities Speak*, June 15, 2018, <u>https://citiesspeak.org/2018/06/15/an-inside-look-at-equitable-economic-development-in-nashville/</u>; Discussions with Henry Cisneros, former Mayor of San Antonio and head of HUD under President Clinton; Joel Kotkin, "Where U.S. Manufacturing Is Thriving in 2018," *Forbes*, May 23, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/joelkotkin/2018/05/23/where-u-s-manufacturing-is-thriving-in-2018/#2cb916d953b3</u>.
- <sup>18</sup> Daniel Harris, "Voices: Is gentrification good for all, or just good for some?" *Baptist Standard*, April 4, 2018, https://www.baptiststandard.com/ opinion/voices/gentrification-gospel-issue-waco-texas-magnolia/.
- Alejandra Molina, "Downtown Santa Ana merchants want Fourth Street to bank on Latino culture," Orange County Register, March 14, 2015, <u>https://www.ocregister.com/2015/03/14/from-gentrification-to-calle-cuatro-downtown-santa-ana-merchants-want-fourth-street-to-bank-on-latino-culture/.</u>
- <sup>20</sup> The average one-way travel time from home to employment was 27 minutes in 2017. Approximately 62 percent of workers had travel times of 30 minutes or less. If those who work at home are included, 67 percent of workers reach their employment in 30 minutes or less. Calculated from American Community Survey 2017 data.
- <sup>21</sup> More than 80 percent of metropolitan area jobs are outside the urban core, in the suburbs and exurbs (<u>http://www.newgeography.com/</u> <u>content/006051-the-dispersed-city</u>.) Often these jobs can be reached only by car and access is likely to be improved by ride-hailing services and automated cars. According to University of Minnesota data, more than 50 times as many jobs on average are accessible within 30 minutes of employees by car as by transit in major metropolitan areas (<u>http://www.newgeography.com/content/006149-employment-access-us-</u> <u>metropolitan-areas-2017</u>).
- Joy Resmovits, Priya Krishnakumar and Ben Welsh, "California must find and fix its worst public schools. Here is one way to start," Los Angeles Times, September 28, 2018, <u>http://www.latimes.com/projects/la-me-edu-test-scores-2017-bottom-five/</u>; Cassie Walker Burke and Yana Kunichoff, "Illinois Report Card: 94 Chicago schools earn low performance rating," Chalkbeat, October 30, 2018, <u>https://chalkbeat.org/posts/chicago/2018/10/30/xx-high-schools-earn-low-performance-rating-on-new-illinois-report-card/</u>; Sarah Butrymowicz, "Struggling cities and excelling suburbs: a repeated pattern around the country," *The Hechinger Report*, September 28, 2015, https://hechingerreport.org/ struggling-cities-and-excelling-suburbs-a-repeated-pattern-around-the-country/.
- <sup>23</sup> Connan Houser, "The Undeniable Efficacy of Charter Schools," *The Hill*, October 17, 2017, <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/education/355775-the-undeniable-efficacy-of-charter-schools</u>.
- 24 Fernand Braudel, Perspective of the World: Civilization and Capitalism: 15th -18th Century, Volume 3 (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1992), 30, 180.



# **Jubilee Park**

By Cullum Clark

Just over 20 years ago, a small group of leaders in a wealthy North Dallas church set out to make a difference in a forgotten corner of Dallas's depressed Fair Park area. The organization they founded, Jubilee Park, has since emerged as one of the brightest stars of community revitalization campaigns focused on a single urban neighborhood.



Jubilee Park, now known simply as "Jubilee," runs a holistic revitalization effort in the Fair Park neighborhood with programs targeting affordable housing, education, public health, safety, and economic opportunity.

Its success is vividly apparent to anyone who visited the neighborhood early in the life of Jubilee Park and has returned over the last year. In 1997, the 62-block neighborhood was severely blighted: dilapidated houses with collapsing roofs and floors, ramshackle apartment structures long neglected by absentee slumlords, and an unmarked greenspace known only for drug deals crowded around narrow, unpaved streets. Today, elegant duplexes, two sprightly schools, and a welcoming community center surround a spacious, well-kept park with playgrounds, athletic fields, and a community garden.

Jubilee Park's success is visible also in the data. Crime rates have fallen by nearly three-quarters since 2000. The home ownership rate has risen more than 50 percent. Average household income levels have grown by more than 10 percent in inflation-adjusted terms, even as they have declined significantly in other nearby neighborhoods. The dramatic transformation of the Jubilee neighborhood represents an emerging success story in what Dallas developer Monte Anderson calls "gentle-fication," stabilizing the community without displacing long-time residents.

The idea for Jubilee Park originated with Mark Anschutz, then the Rector of Saint Michael and All Angels Episcopal Church, and a handful of church leaders, looking for a transformational outreach initiative to mark the 50th anniversary of the church's founding. (Hence the name "Jubilee.") One of the founding leaders, retired oil executive and civic leader Walt Humann, ran the program from his personal office in its formative years, working tirelessly to eradicate drug houses and remove slumlords to clear the way for the park.

Jubilee Park opened its thoroughly renovated playground in 1997, the "Davids' Place" Head Start school in 2002, the Community Center in 2010, and an early Head Start (0-3) school in 2013. The organization re-launched its affordable housing program in 2011, and has since delivered 48 low-priced single-family, duplex, and senior living units.

Jubilee Park's current CEO, Ben Leal, joined the organization in 2011 after 15 years working for other non-profits, as well as stints with Texas Governor Rick Perry and the Texas House of Representatives. He leads a staff of 16, with an annual budget of \$1.7 million. Jubilee Park has been extraordinarily successful in mobilizing money and volunteer time from donors like J.P Morgan Chase, the Dallas property giant Trammell Crow Company, energy billionaire T. Boone Pickens, and The Real Estate Council, as well as thousands of volunteers from Saint Michael and other churches and civic organizations.

Two central elements of Jubilee Park's revitalization strategy stand out. One is the stunning transformation of the physical space in and around the park. The neighborhood takes notable pride in its new park, with more than 1,300 residents spending time there on a typical weekend and many participating in a successful crime watch program.

Just as important is the construction of the sturdy, streamlined, and inviting homes fronting the park. Over the last three years, Jubilee Park has partnered with a non-profit homebuilder, East Dallas Community Organization, under a model that relies on subsidies from the city government and the HUD Mortgage Assistance Payment program alongside private mortgage finance. As of 2016, the total cost to deliver a home in one of Jubilee's duplexes was \$165,000, with \$25,000 in support from the city in the form of a "soft-second-lien" mortgage and \$25,000 from Jubilee's private-sector donors. New home-owners have taken on a mortgage that is affordable for a family earning \$30,000 a year, based on federal affordability measures, and have benefited from Jubilee's home-owner education program.



The other key element in the strategy is Jubilee Park's holistic approach in providing services and amenities largely absent in Southern Dallas. In addition to its two pre-elementary schools, it offers out-of-school-time and summer learning programs that have contributed to meaningful improvements in math and reading scores among the 230-plus K-8 students who have participated. Almost 200 kids play in the K-6 soccer program, while dozens of adults attend regular Zumba and aerobics classes. Jubilee Park operates the only free mental health program in Southern Dallas. Growing numbers are attending Jubilee Park's job fairs.

Despite its successes, Jubilee Park faces several significant challenges. Rising construction expenses have increased the cost of developing a new housing unit to more than \$225,000, while public sector subsidies have remained flat.

An additional challenge is the near-total lack of public and private investment in most of the wider area surrounding the neighborhood. The Fair Park area remains largely a "food desert." Virtually no year-round jobs are within reach for Jubilee citizens without a car, though the State Fair of Texas hires a number of neighborhood residents for three weeks each fall.





These issues point to a larger challenge facing Southern Dallas as a whole: there are limits to Jubilee Park's capacity to scale up, and there are very few other organizations doing what Jubilee is doing.

Still, as a longtime leader in the Fair Park area said, Jubilee Park offers "an example of how, if you're patient and persistent, you can make a real difference."